

# Review of Policy Interventions and Entry Points in Trade Regulations and the Financial Sector

# Deliverable D4.1

01 November 2023

Francisco Alpízar Wageningen University (WU)

Paul Dingkuhn (Chapter 2) Wageningen University (WU)

Jeanne Nel Wageningen University (WU)

Utsoree Das (Chapter 1) University of Geneva (UNIGE)

Salvatore Di Falco University of Geneva (UNIGE)

Prepared under contract from the European Commission

Grant agreement No. 101081984

# TRANSPATH

# Transformative pathways for synergising just biodiversity and climate actions



This project receives funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101081984.

#### EU Horizon Europe Research and Innovation action

Project acronym:	TRANSPATH
Project full title:	Transformative pathways for synergising just biodiversity and climate actions
Start of the project: Duration:	November 2022 48 months
Project coordinator:	Prof. Francisco Alpízar Wageningen University and Research - WUR https://www.wur.nl/
Deliverable title:	Review of policy interventions and entry points in trade regulations, financial sector and international commodity value chains
Deliverable n°: Nature of the deliverable Dissemination level:	D4.1 :Report Public
WP responsible: Lead beneficiary:	WP4 Wageningen University
Citation :	Alpízar, F, Dingkuhn, P., Nel, J., Das, U., & Di Falco, S. (2023). <i>Exploring Policy Leverage Points to Trigger</i> <i>Transformative Change in Finance and Trade</i> . Deliverable D4.1 EU Horizon Europe TRANSPATH Project, Grant agreement No 101081984.
Due date of deliverable:	Month n°12

Actual submission date: Month n°12

#### Deliverable status:

Version	Status	Date	Author(s)
1.0	Final	01 November 2023	Francisco Alpízar (WU) Paul Dingkuhn (WU) Jeanne Nel (WU) Utsoree Das (UNIGE) Salvatore Di Falco (UNIGE)

The content of this deliverable does not necessarily reflect the official opinions of the European Commission or other institutions of the European Union.

# Table of contents

Executive	e Summary	5
List of ab	breviations	8
General	ntroduction	10
Chapter <sup>-</sup>	1: Regulating trade for transformative change	13
1.1	Introduction	13
1.2	Impact of trade on the environment	14
1.2.1	The impact of trade openness on climate change	16
1.2.2	2 Trade and biodiversity	16
1.3	How has trade traditionally been regulated?	18
1.4	Zooming in: Trade Regulations and the Environment	23
1.4.1	Case in point: Cocoa and Coffee:	23
1.4.2	Regulations	25
1.4.3	Associated Risks	30
1.4.4	Related Aspects:	31
1.5	Transformative pathways towards sustainability in trade	32
1.5.1	Background	32
1.5.2 inter	2 Trade-related policy entry points: Contribution to the growing literature ventions:	through 35
1.6	Benefits and Drawbacks of Regulatory Laws	36
Chapter 2	2: Pathways towards a nature positive financial sector	38
2.1	Introduction	38
2.2	The financial sector and its role in the economy	38
2.3	The interactions between finance and nature	42
2.3.1	The impact and dependence of the financial sector on nature	42
2.3.2	2 The challenges posed by sustainability to the financial sector	45
2.3.3	The way sustainability is currently addressed by the financial sector	47
2.4	A conceptual framework for transformative financial policies	51
2.4.1	Building blocks	52
2.4.2	Relationship between leverage points	54
2.5	Application of the framework: promising avenues for transforming the financia	l sector
2.5.1	Paradigmatic shift 1: From external to embedded financial systems	56
2.5.2	Paradigmatic shift 2: From market fixing to market shaping	57
2.5.3	Paradigmatic shift 3: From shareholder primacy to stakeholder value	58
Conclusio	on	60
Referenc	es	63
Refere	nces chapter 1:	63
Refere	nces chapter 2:	65

## **Executive Summary**

This report focuses on two sectors that host promising leverage in triggering positive transformative change for climate and biodiversity: international trade and the financial sector.

In **chapter 1**, we explore the world of international trade policies and their profound implications for the environment and broader sustainability goals. Trade has wielded a deep influence on our environment, casting a far-reaching shadow across the globe, and impacting our ecological world. Here, we examine the undeniable connection between trade openness and climate change and scrutinize the intricate relationship between trade and biodiversity. We find that trade openness can have significant ramifications for climate change and biodiversity are through the spread of pollutants, invasive species, and resource depletion.

Next, we trace the structure of the World Trade Organization (WTO) through the lens of its trade policies and regulations. Findings indicate that traditional trade regulations have evolved into complex structures within the WTO, encompassing agreements on the Sanitary and Phyto-sanitary (SPS) measures and the Technical Barriers to Trade (TBT). Within the European Union (EU), tariff cuts to encourage sustainability regulations seem to hold less promise than these non-tariff measures (NTMs) of the SPS and TBT. These regulations, have a longstanding history in the design of the trade system and hold the potential to reshape international trade towards more environmentally conscious practices.

Furthermore, we traverse pioneering regulations of the EU designed to address environmental concerns and deforestation, illuminating the potential for sustainable change within the scope of international trade. With the critical issue of biodiversity at the centre stage, and a keen focus on corporate sustainability and its role in nurturing ecological well-being, we highlight the EU trade regulations on the environment, that navigate the delicate balance between trade liberalization and environmental protection. Two trade regulations that hold promise emerge: Deforestation and forest law; and carbon border adjustments. The deforestation and forest law emphasizes ambitious trade policies that combat illegal timber trade and deforestation. The intent is to halt global deforestation and thus biodiversity and is gaining support through consumer preferences that are driving increasing corporate sustainability in businesses and supply chains. Both the deforestation law and carbon border adjustments have potential to level the playing field (allow those companies that would like to move forward with sustainability to do so without being outcompeted by companies who gain profit through environmental harming practices) and incentivize carbon-efficient production. Nevertheless, they come with their own set of associated risks, including trade disputes and challenges in implementation. This highlights the need to match top-down regulations with better attention to deliberating and negotiating their implications (risks and uncertainties) in the receiving implementation environment and designing incentives to de-risk the transition and ensure equitable outcomes in the receiving environment.

Finally, our journey culminates in an analysis of trade and sustainability, wherein we highlight the importance of identifying different leverage points and recognizing potential tipping interventions that can propel us toward a more sustainable global trade system. We translate the findings of promising trade mechanisms to the four categories of leverage points defined by Abson (2017), based on Meadows (1999) literature. We identify shallow to deeper leverage points (see Figure A). **Market power leverage** mechanisms, including instruments like the Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism (CBAM) and zero deforestation commitments, allow for precise adjustments of trade **parameters**, such as taxes, incentives, and standards. At the level of system **feedback**, **traceability** provides an essential aspect of understanding and managing the feedback loops within the system, shedding light on potential issues in the supply chain and paving the way for improvements that can benefit biodiversity conservation. At system **design** level, **certification** processes shape the rules, standards, and information flows governing product production and trade. Their modification holds the promise of encouraging more sustainable practices and aligning the trade system with broader sustainability goals. **Production techniques**, intimately tied to the **intent** of the system, reflect the values and goals embedded within.



Figure A: Leverage point triangle for trade-related interventions (inspired by Abson, 2017)

Shifting towards sustainable and environmentally friendly production methods is the means to realign the system's intent with the grand vision of sustainability. A combination of these types of instruments will allow us to move trade policies to more sustainable production and consumption practices.

In **chapter 2**, we examine the financial sector and the potential leverage point for transforming it into a support structure for a nature-positive economy. First, we analyze the role of the financial sector in the economy. We note that the financial sector is made up of intermediaries, markets and institutional infrastructures which, together, can be considered the "central nervous system of a market economy". It has the (informal) mandate to create economic value by enabling maturity transformation, better information in asset valuation and risk management, all of which are intended to enable a more "efficient" allocation of capital. We also show that the financial sector is not a neutral player in the economy. It operates within a specific ideological and political and that has wider consequences on the socio-economic landscape. Moreover, it is a vector of power, enabling capital providers to influence companies' activities and time horizons. Finally, the nature and extent of the financial sector's influence is determined by a set of "rules of the game" embodied in a wide range of norms, conventions and regulations that are not immutable, but evolve with the broader socio-economic landscape.

Next, we explore the interactions between the financial sector and nature. First, we show that finance and nature are closely linked by the notion of risk. First, because the financial system is exposed to physical and transitory risks related to ecosystem degradation. Secondly, because, through their financing activities, financial actors can contribute to the aggravation of these risks for themselves or for other actors in the economy. This endogeneity that characterizes nature-related financial risks, combined with the fact that these risks are inherently complex and potentially systemic, leaves financial actors ill-equipped to deal with them. Beyond the issue of managing nature-related risks, there remains the question of how to finance activities that have a positive impact on nature. On this point, we show that nature conservation efforts often have relatively low financial returns and a high level of risk, which, at least in the current context, makes it difficult to align the interests of private investors with environmental objectives. Finally, we look at the different voluntary initiatives and European policies related to sustainable finance to see how they respond to these challenges. We show that sustainability issues have recently gained traction in financial circles. However, it seems that the different efforts towards 'greening' finance echo different worldviews and opinions on the role that the financial sector (should) play in the environmental transition, leading to

different – and arguably antagonistic – theories of change. Thus, the questions of what a financial system would look like to withstand the environmental challenges of the 21st century, and what are the actionable policy levers to achieve it, remain to be answered.

To contribute to this debate, we draw on the work of Meadows (1999) and Abson and colleagues (2017) to identify leverage points for transformative policy interventions within the financial system. We emphasize that a transformative policy approach must intervene coherently and simultaneously at multiple levels of system depth, strategically destabilizing system rigidities and progressively paving the way for deeper interventions. We present three "paradigmatic shifts" that correspond to desirable profound changes in the values, beliefs and objectives that condition the function and trajectory of the financial sector:

- A shift from a financial sector perceived as exogenous to nature, to a financial system that is seen as interacting with, and integrated within, wider socio-ecological systems.
- A shift from a "market fixing" approach that emphasis on self-regulation and limited public intervention, to a "market shaping approach" that actively orients the market towards the realization of major societal challenges.
- The shift from the shareholder primacy paradigm, which formulates the maximization
  of (short-term) financial returns as listed companies primary objective, to the
  stakeholder value paradigm, which integrates non-financial stakeholders (e.g.,
  employees, customers, concerned communities) into governance structures, and
  adopts a broader notion of value that goes beyond purely monetary or financial
  considerations, but also includes environmental and social outcomes.

For each of these paradigmatic shifts, we present a series of policy interventions that contribute to reinforcing/triggering momentum for such shifts to happen (see Figure B).



Figure B: Overview of identified leverage points and related policy interventions (source: own elaboration inspired by figure 5 in Pascual et al. (2023))

It is essential to recognize that transformative change is an ongoing process, rather than a final destination, for which we conclude by drawing attention to the specific context of cocoa, where the convergence of international trade, sustainability, and social responsibility assumes paramount importance. In this frame of reference, we aim to translate the identified leverage points into research questions, where the potential for transformative change is both substantial and urgent.

# List of abbreviations

BAU	Business-as-usual
CBAM	Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism
CETA	Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement
CO2	Carbon Dioxide
COCOBOD	Ghana Cocoa Board
CSDDD	Corporate Sustainability Due Diligence Directive
CSRD	The Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive
CVD	Countervailing Duty
DRC	Democratic Republic of the Congo
DSU	Dispute Settlement Understanding
EBA	European Banking Authority
EC	European Commission
EFRAG	European Financial Reporting Advisory Group
ESG	Environmental, Social and Governance
ESRS	European Sustainability Reporting Standards
ETS	Emissions Trading System
EU	European Union
EU FLEGT	European Union Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade Action Plan
EUTR	European Union Timber Regulation
GATS	General Agreement on Trade in Services
GATT	General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade
GDP	Growth Domestic Product
GHG	Greenhouse Gas
HS	Harmonized System
IFRS	International Financial Reporting Standards
IMF	International Monetary Fund
ISSB	International Sustainability Standards Board
LBC	Licensed Buying Company
MFN	Most-favoured-nation
MFN	Most-Favoured-Nation
NAFDAC	National Agency for Food and Drug Administration and Control
NFF	Nature Futures Framework
NFRD	Non-Financial Reporting Directive
NGFS	Network of Central Banks and Supervisors for Greening the Financial System
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization
NT	National Treatment
NTM	Non-Tariff Measure
PES	Payment for Ecosystem Services
PRI	Principles for Responsible Investment
PSI	Principles for Sustainable Insurance
QR	Quantitative Restriction
RTA	Regional Trade Agreement
SDG	Sustainable Development Goals
SFRD	Sustainability-related disclosures in the financial services sector

Small and Medium Enterprise
Sanitary and Phyto-sanitary
Sovereign Wealth Fund
Technical Barriers to Trade
Taskforce on Climate-related Financial Disclosures
Taskforce on Nature-related Financial Disclosures
Tariff Rate Quota
The United Nations Conference on Trade and Development
United States
World Trade Organization

# Exploring Policy Leverage Points to Trigger Transformative Change in Finance and Trade

# **General Introduction**

Global change in nature occurs at a rate unprecedented in human history. Direct drivers of these changes include land and sea-use changes, overexploitation of organisms, climate change, and invasion of alien species. To a very large extent, these direct drivers can be attributed to anthropogenic activities (fishing, agriculture, mining, tourism, etc.), which result from a range of demographic, socio-cultural, economic, technological and governance factors (referred to as indirect or underlying drivers)(IPBES, 2022).

Nature provides us with a range of ecosystem services - such as pollination, freshwater purification, soil fertility or climate regulation – that are essential for our economy and the wellbeing of our society<sup>1</sup>. While nature conservation issues are gaining ground in public debate, efforts at the level of states, international organizations, and businesses to halt the loss of biodiversity, climate change or other disruptions to natural systems have proved insufficient. A recent study has shown that, among the nine planetary boundaries necessary to ensure a safe operating space for humanity (Rockström et al., 2009), six are currently transgressed, with a general worsening trend (Richardson et al., 2023)

Incremental and siloed measures that target the direct and easily identifiable causes of nature's degradation are not enough. As in any social system, we are locked into path-dependent structures shaped (among other things) by beliefs, culture, incentive structures, habits and technologies (Geels, 2002; Unruh, 2000; Wiedmann et al., 2020). Transformative change is needed to set our society on the path to achieving global social and environmental goals. Triggering this change requires a better understanding of how human and natural systems interact, and the identification of leverage points for strategic policy interventions capable of generating radical changes in system dynamics and outcomes (Abson et al., 2017; Chan et al., 2020; Fischer & Riechers, 2019; Meadows, 1999).

In this report, we focus on two sectors that we believe host promising leverage in triggering transformative change: international trade and the financial sector. The intensification of financial and trade flows has gone hand in hand with globalization. International trade and financial structures are more than ever at the heart of our economic development model, and their influence extends to all sectors of the economy and all regions of the globe. Financial and trade practices also influence the way we use land and sea, the way we extract natural resources, and the extent to which we produce and manage the waste resulting from our economic activities. From this perspective, a transformative change that puts our societies on a trajectory compatible with the great social and environmental challenges of the 21st century, is likely to involve political intervention at the level of the financial sector and trade.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This paper puts the emphasis on the relevance of nature to the economy and society, and thus the focus on nature in terms of its 'instrumental values' - see (Kim et al., 2023). This is however done in recognition of the fact that conservation activities can be motivated by a wider range of values and motives, including the appreciation of nature for its intrinsic or cultural qualities (IPBES, 2022).

The power of trade as a catalyst of transformative change can be exemplified by the push to eradicate child labour. Trade regulations have played a crucial role in eliminating child labour by setting standards and creating incentives for responsible trade practices. The year 2021 was termed as the International Year for the Elimination of Child Labour, as child labour had decreased by 38 per cent in the last decade. The European Commission set out a 'zero tolerance policy on child labour' for every new trade agreement, enforcing the highest standards of climate, environmental and labour protection. The aim was to bring sustainable development to the centre of any bilateral trade relationship. Accordingly, the EU is reviewed its due diligence legislation throughout the supply chain on human rights in general, including child labour. The European Union is firmly committed to achieving the Sustainable Development Goals (SDG) of ending child labour in all forms by 2025. Through several key mechanisms and developments like labour standards in trade agreements, tariff preferences for compliance, transparency and reporting, multilateral initiatives, and other due diligence requirements, transformative change in addressing child labour has been influenced by trade regulations.

In the past, structural changes in the financial sector had transformative impact on the socioeconomic landscape. The Bretton Woods Agreement of 1944, for instance, established an international monetary order after the Second World War, introducing a system of fixed exchange rates anchored by the US dollar. These structural changes were intended to create stability and facilitate international trade and investment. The creation of the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank contributed to post-war reconstruction and development, promoting economic growth and social well-being. However, the limitations of this system, notably exchange rate rigidity and power imbalances, would eventually contribute to dissolution of fixed exchange rate regime in the early 1970s. The neo-liberal turn of the 1980s, characterized by deregulation, privatization and market-oriented economic policies, also had far-reaching effects. Intended to foster economic dynamism and innovation, it also increased income inequality and weakened social safety nets. The global financial crisis of 2008, caused by lax financial regulation and risky lending practices, highlighted the drawbacks of a laissez-faire approach. Finally, the digitalization of finance, embodied by the rise of fintech, blockchain and digital payment systems, was also a transformative force. It has revolutionized the way individuals and businesses manage their finances, promoting convenience and accessibility. However, it has also raised concerns about data security, increasing complexity and opacity of financial transactions, leading to significant regulatory challenges. These historical examples underline the profound effects that structural change in the financial sector can have in shaping our economic and social systems. At a time when we are facing unprecedented environmental and social challenges, it is essential to think about how we want to shape the financial sector to help meet these challenges, and what promising policy levers we can identify to achieve this.

The first chapter of this report focuses on trade. In the intricate web of global trade, each thread weaves a story of consequences and opportunities, often extending far beyond economic boundaries. Our journey through this chapter explores the multifaceted relationship between trade and sustainability, casting a spotlight on the many facets of this dynamic interaction. This chapter at the onset, embarks on a quest to decipher the impact of trade on the environment. Next, we delve into the intricacies of how trade activities influence our ecological world. We explore the undeniable connection between trade openness and climate change, and we scrutinize the intricate relationship between trade and biodiversity. We'll also trace the origins of trade regulations by revisiting the traditional norms and rules that have shaped today's trade landscape, followed by an exploration of the structural foundations of the frameworks of SPS (Sanitary and Phytosanitary) and TBT (Technical Barriers to Trade) agreements, offering a deeper understanding of their significance in shaping the global trade landscape. The examination then pivots toward the profound impact of trade regulations on the environment. We unveil the critical role these regulations play in steering our collective

efforts toward sustainability and ecological harmony. Within the European Union (EU), we traverse pioneering regulations designed to address environmental concerns and deforestation, illuminating the potential for sustainable change within the scope of international trade. The critical issue of biodiversity takes centre stage, with a keen focus on corporate sustainability and its role in nurturing ecological well-being. We also unravel the emerging concept of carbon border adjustment and the associated risks it carries. Finally, our journey culminates in a sweeping analysis of trade and sustainability, wherein we highlight the importance of identifying different leverage points and recognizing potential tipping points that can propel us toward a more sustainable global trade system. Drawing inspiration from the three horizons literature, we gain insights into the dynamics of change and transformation in the realm of trade and sustainability. Together, these interconnected elements create a comprehensive narrative that unveils the intricate interplay between trade and sustainability, offering a holistic perspective on the complex challenges and opportunities that define our quest for a more sustainable global trade system. We conclude the chapter by identifying leverage points that are essential to the promotion of sustainability and draw the link to our case study- the cocoa sector, which connects us to the subsequent deliverable.

In chapter 2, we examine the financial sector and the role it can play in the transition to a nature-positive economy and society. After a brief introduction (section 1), we present the financial sector and its role in the economy (section 2). What does it entail? What societal functions does it fulfil? What impact does it have on economic activity? and how is this impact is modulated by norms, rules and conventions? Having posed these questions, we turn to the interaction between the financial sector and nature (section 3). We begin by asking to what extent the financial sector affects and is affected by nature. We then highlight the various challenges that environmental sustainability poses for the financial sector, and how they are currently being (un)addressed. In section 4, we draw on a systems thinking approach to conceptualize the financial sector as a complex and adaptive system, whose direction and outcomes are determined by a set of elements such as feedbacks, rules, beliefs and goals located at different levels of system "depth". Typically, changes taking place at deeper levels have greater transformative potential but are also more difficult to target with policy interventions. Finally, in section 5, we build on the framework presented in section 4 to identify critical "paradigmatic shifts" in the financial system that we believe hold promise to trigger positive transformative change. For each paradigmatic shift, we present a series of related policy interventions susceptible to create or enhance momentum of these shifts to occur.

Finally, we conclude this report by taking stock of the results of Chapters 1 and 2, and briefly exploring concrete ways to further them empirically using the cocoa sector case study.

# Chapter 1: Regulating trade for transformative change

## 1.1 Introduction

Trade has wielded a profound influence on our environment, casting a far-reaching shadow across the globe and sparking a spirited discourse within the economic literature over the years. Within the intricate web of global trade systems, we find both virtuous and detrimental feedback loops at play, with consequences that reverberate throughout the natural world. A classic example of this is the downward spiral to lower environmental standards and increased pollution, a trajectory often set in motion by fierce state competition for attracting investment. In this exploration, we delve into the multifaceted impact of trade on global activities, shedding light on the intricate interplay between commerce and ecology, and the compelling forces that drive it.

*'Race to the bottom'* has been a part of mainstream economic literature for a couple of decades now. It refers to a competitive situation where there are attempts to undercut the competition's prices by sacrificing quality standards or worker safety (often defying regulation) or reducing labour costs. Under our context, it may be between governments, happening as a result of globalization and free trade. For example, a jurisdiction may relax regulations or cut taxes and compromise the provision of public goods in an attempt to attract investment, such as the building of a new factory or corporate office. The *'pollution haven'* and the *'industry flight'* hypotheses have also been fairly prevalent: the trend of 'environmentally dirty' industries migrating to the pollution havens in the global south; presence of 'dirty' products in the exports of developing nations to the developed world attest to the hypothesis (Jaffe et al., 1995; Low, 1992; Mani and Wheeler, 1998).

The empirical findings on the '*race to the bottom*' theory paint a revealing picture. They indicate that it is the rapidly industrializing nations themselves, rather than those having higher standards, that grapple with the weight of competitiveness concerns pressing down on their standards. This dynamic gives rise to a persistent predicament often described as the "stuck at the bottom" problem, in which rapidly industrializing nations compete on lower standards. An agreement on common minimum trade standards between rapidly industrializing nations can be a potential solution to the problem of standards and trade competition (Porter, 1999).

The unequal exchange theory is an economic theory that focuses on the perceived disparities in the terms of trade between developed and developing countries in the global marketplace. This theory posits that that economic growth in the advanced economies of the global North relies on a large net appropriation of resources and labour from the global South, extracted through price differentials in international trade, leading to a net transfer of value or resources from the poorer nations to the wealthier ones. Drain from the South is worth over \$10 trillion per year, in Northern prices, leading to uneven development, greater inequality, and ecological breakdown (Hickel et al., 2022).

The revival of trade regulations, along with the increase in non-tariff measures (NTMs)<sup>2</sup> and other trade-related directives in recent years, has raised important considerations (addressed in detail in Section 1.3). NTMs, which encompass policy measures beyond tariffs that can impact international trade in goods, affecting quantities traded and prices, have now surpassed 50,000 in number. Interestingly, NTMs are increasingly being leveraged to promote

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> NTMs include both technical and non-technical measures. The technical measures encompass regulations, standards, testing, and certification; primarily Sanitary and Phytosanitary (SPS) and Technical Barriers to Trade (TBT) measures. The non-technical measures include quantitative restrictions (quotas, non-automatic import licensing), price measures, forced logistics or distribution channels.

both market access and sustainable development. According to Ralf Peters, UNCTAD's<sup>3</sup> chief of trade information, these NTMs directly influence 10 out of the 17 sustainable development goals (SDGs). Figure 1-1 depicts the share of NTMs that address these goals comparing Asia Pacific and the World. The advantages of regulatory cooperation become evident as it can reduce trading costs (as per Christian Knebel from UNCTAD's trade division) while still upholding essential public policy objectives related to safety, health, and environmental protection.



Source: UN ESCAP and UNCTAD

Figure 1-1: Snapshot of the share of NTMs that address SDGs comparing Asia Pacific and the World

The next sections delve into the intricate dynamics of trade and its profound ramifications on the environment. We navigate through the various dimensions of this relationship, elucidating the environmental implications of global trade, the policies and mechanisms aimed at mitigating its negative effects, and the imperative for sustainable practices that can harmonize the objectives of economic prosperity and environmental protection in our ever-globalizing world.

#### **1.2** Impact of trade on the environment

Modern literature focuses more closely on the negative aspects of climate change and trade on biodiversity, with less emphasis on the impacts of losing biodiversity and its negative effects on climate change and trade. It is widely established that the negative effects of climate change on biodiversity can be exacerbated by trade.

One strand of literature suggests that global trade will accelerate plant invasions in emerging economies under climate change. In the sphere of biodiversity, trade plays a key role in the spread of alien species and has arguably contributed to the recent enormous acceleration of biological invasions, thus **homogenizing biotas** worldwide. A particularly strong increase in naturalized plant numbers is predicted in the next 20 years for emerging economies in megadiverse regions. The interaction with the imminent future climate change will increase invasions in northern temperate countries and reduce them in tropical and subtropical regions, but not by enough to cancel out the trade-related increase (Seebens et al., 2015).

On the other hand, another prominent branch of literature suggests that extreme changes in the weather can disrupt supply chains, damage the transport infrastructure necessary for trade

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> United Nations Conference on Trade and Development

in goods, and restrict people's ability to travel. Changing climatic conditions and the policies introduced to address them are not only reshaping the patterns of comparative advantage but also interlocking with biodiversity threats, thereby amplifying the complexities of global supply chains. These developments pose risks to nations heavily reliant on climate-vulnerable sectors, yet parallelly, they unveil fresh economic opportunities for countries endowed with abundant renewable energy resources like wind, sunlight, and critical minerals essential for clean infrastructure manufacturing. In agriculture, the shifts in temperature, characterized by more frequent heatwaves and land degradation, alongside alterations in precipitation levels leading to water stress and drought, collectively pose threats to agricultural output and contribute to the escalation of food prices. Developing economies in sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia are particularly vulnerable to this kind of damage, as they are highly dependent on agricultural exports and large fractions of their populations are employed in the sector (Kyriakopoulou et al., 2023).

Land use change, often driven by the expansion of agriculture, results in not only direct habitat loss but also various other impacts on biodiversity. These include the fragmentation of remaining habitats and an increased influx of agrochemical inputs into the surrounding natural or semi-natural areas (Donal et al., 2001). Additionally, modifications to land management practices, such as alterations in grazing regimes, can have significant direct consequences on biodiversity (McGovern et al., 2002). The economic actors adjust faster than nature that has already been destroyed, and due to the recuperation pace being highly different, the impact of global trade on biodiversity through the channels of price change and market dynamics is considerably large and enables a feedback chain.

Along with land use change due to agriculture and the threat of climate change, there is a pressing need for evaluating the concealed biodiversity repercussions associated with international trade. It has been determined that 83% of the overall loss of species is attributed to agricultural land use dedicated to domestic consumption, while 17% is linked to exportoriented production. Notably, exports from Indonesia to the United States and China exhibit the most substantial impacts, each resulting in the loss of 20 species at the regional level. In general, economically developed nations with high per capita GDP tend to be prominent net importers of biodiversity impacts originating from developing tropical countries. The findings underscore that the land area occupied is an inadequate indicator of the biodiversity implications within trade flows, particularly for crops with minimal global acreage, such as sugarcane, palm oil, rubber, and coffee, which paradoxically have disproportionately substantial impacts on biodiversity (Chaudhary and Kastner, 2016). The globalization of food production has led to a spatial decoupling of production and consumption, whereby subsistence needs that used to be met by local resources are now being supplied by other regions via increased trade flows. Having a better understanding of the interactions within the environment-agriculture-trade system (as illustrated by Figure 1-2) will be essential to meet the SDGs and develop a food system that is able to support the demand of a growing human population and to conserve biodiversity (Ortiz et al., 2021).



Figure 1-2: Interaction of trade with different sectors (Ortiz et al., 2021)

Findings from Lenzen et al. (2012) show that local threats to species are driven by economic activity and consumer demand across the world. Consequently, the authors advise that policies aimed at reducing local threats to species should be designed from a global perspective, considering not just the local producers who directly degrade and destroy habitat but also the consumers who benefit from the degradation and destruction (see Figure 1-2).

In the following subsections, we shall conduct a comprehensive analysis of the potential of global trade regulation to play a pivotal role in mitigating the imminent threat of biodiversity loss.

#### **1.2.1** The impact of trade openness on climate change

The expansion of international trade has been enormous. Since 1950, world trade has grown more than twenty-seven-fold in volume terms. By way of comparison, the level of world GDP rose eight-fold during the same period. Consequently, the share of international trade in world GDP has risen from 5.5 per cent in 1950 to 20.5 per cent in 2006. Technological innovations and changes in trade and investment policies have both democratized trade and made it easier to "unbundle" production, making it spread out globally, through increasing integration of global supply chains.

In order to address the multifaceted impacts of trade on climate change and the environment, we use the decomposition paradigm. It allows us to dissect and comprehend the distinct effects that trade activities have on environmental matters. For the emission of greenhouse gases, the "scale" effect refers to the impact on greenhouse gas emissions from the increased output or economic activity resulting from freer trade, as a general presumption. The "composition" effect refers to the way that trade liberalization changes the mix of a country's production towards those products where it has a comparative advantage. And trade opening can lead to improvements in energy efficiency - the "technique" effect, so that the production of goods and services generates less greenhouse gas emissions. Hence, freer trade will increase the availability and lower the cost of environmentally friendly goods, services, and technologies. Finally, the increase in income that trade brings about can lead society to demand better environmental quality, or less greenhouse gas emissions. We elaborate on this decomposition paradigm in Section 1.5: 'Transformative pathways towards sustainability in trade' using the language of leverage and tipping points, introducing potential scopes of intervention in this domain.

International trade involves countries specializing in and exporting goods in which they have a comparative advantage and importing other goods from their trade partners. This specialization inevitably leads to an increased use of transportation services. However, the real "carbon footprint" of domestically produced versus imported foodstuffs is very complex. Transport mode (air, road, maritime or rail) and distance are not the only significant contributors to CO2 emissions. The life cycle of products, including production methods (e.g., heated greenhouses vs. open-air production; energy-intensive modern techniques vs. hand labour) also plays a big part. Hence, the net direction of movement for carbon emissions is ambiguous.

#### **1.2.2 Trade and biodiversity**

Global trade is undeniably linked to biodiversity losses, presenting a multifaceted impact. There are both direct and indirect effects:

- **Directly**, this connection arises from the environmental consequences of transport, including induced pollution and the introduction of pathogens and invasive species into new ecosystems.

- Furthermore, global trade exerts an **indirect** influence on biodiversity losses through a complex interplay of factors, such as habitat changes, overexploitation, and various other forms of pollution (DGEP EuroParl, 2020).

It is noteworthy, however, to distinguish between the broad implications of general trade interactions on biodiversity—both direct and indirect—and the specific realm of trade pertaining to the exploitation of animal and plant species in the wild, which falls under the purview of BioTrade, a framework established by UNCTAD. It is especially created for the cause to ensure sustainable collection, production, transformation and commercialization of goods and services derived from wild biodiversity.

In our discussion, we focus primarily on the former, specifically the intricate network of **indirect** impacts, as they play a pivotal role in shaping the relationship between global trade and biodiversity and are key to transformative changes that interrogate root causes. This distinction clarifies our analytical scope within the context of the complex interrelationship between trade dynamics and biodiversity conservation.

One of the adverse aspects is that, under the domain of biodiversity, trade plays a role in the **uniformization and homogenization** of cultivated species. Global trade carries out the dissemination of innovation. Since most productive varieties tend to be used more widely, an increase in economic competition under freer trade is observed. For transportation, which is a sector majorly boosted by the influx of trade, all emissions caused by transport have a significant effect on biodiversity. Black carbon and other large particles thus emitted carry smaller polluting particles and potentially dangerous pathogens such as spores or viruses, that cause considerable harm to the vegetation. Emissions exacerbate climate change, which acts as a further amplifier of the pressures on biodiversity (e.g., invasive species expansion, habitat deterioration, pollution).

Cultural aspects of species are matters of concern when homogenization of cultivated species is carried out under the purview of trade. Keystone species are such an example with their functional role benefiting both nature and people (e.g., top predators play an important function by controlling herbivore populations but incidentally this also reduces damage to crops) (Schmitz et al., 2018, Martin et al., 2020). However, cultural, natural, and environmental benefits might not be affected in the same manner. Modern literature on sustainability and biodiversity promotes the Nature Futures Framework (NFF) that acknowledges the diverse ways in which individuals and societies value nature and categorizes perspectives into three main categories. The "Nature for Nature" perspective appreciates and preserves nature for its intrinsic and existence values, emphasizing the preservation of natural processes and biodiversity. The "Nature for Society" perspective focuses on the instrumental benefits of nature for people, such as supporting agriculture and climate regulation. The "Nature as Culture" perspective values the interconnected relationship between nature and human culture, emphasizing co-creation and preservation of cultural and natural heritage. These notions aim to expand stakeholders' visions for the future by exploring various scenarios and interventions that consider factors like the autonomy of nature, instrumental values, and the role of culture in shaping and being shaped by nature. It's important to note that these perspectives simplify the complex array of individual and community perspectives on nature (Kim et al., 2023).

As a potential solution to trade and growth-related damages, Carmenta et al., (2023) suggests a dual-branched conservation model that commands novel actions to tackle distant wealthrelated drivers of biodiversity decline, while enhancing site-level conservation to empower biodiversity stewards. It is termed as Connected conservation, an idealistic alternative lifestyle that requires bringing together a wide range of stakeholders and sectors to demystify and popularize contemporary '**alternative' living models** that respect planetary boundaries (Rockström et al., 2009; Raworth, 2017). Addressing ecological gratification over economic growth, Connected Conservation identifies and lobbies policies that convey broad ideological shifts towards the "subordination of economic objectives to ecological criteria" (Raymond et al., 2013; Escobar, 2015; Hughes et al., 2017). While this concept offers a potential solution to address the wealth-related drivers of biodiversity decline, it is essential to approach such methods and solutions with a degree of caution, particularly when viewed through the lens of economic development and growth. Additionally, there could be scepticism about the feasibility of implementing such a paradigm shift in the current global economic landscape. Achieving a widespread commitment to Connected Conservation would require a significant transformation of existing policies, industries, and societal values. Striking a balance between ecological preservation and economic prosperity remains a complex and evolving issue that requires careful consideration and dialogue among stakeholders from diverse sectors.

Hence, our scope of focus will lie on addressing the impacts of trade on biodiversity through the lenses of economic theories, trade regulations, and leverage points.

## **1.3** How has trade traditionally been regulated?

Globalization has undeniably played a significant role in exerting pressure on the environment. Trade economists and environmentalists have been prompted to evaluate how the rapid growth of international trade and investment flows has increased concerns about competitiveness and market access, both of which are sometimes seen to conflict with environmental policy (Copeland, 2010).

WTO sets the general regulations for trade at the global level (see Figure 1-3). However, when it comes to addressing environment and biodiversity issues, under the current framework of WTO rules there is very little room for using **Tariffs**<sup>4</sup> as an instrument to change trade flows towards climate and biodiversity goals.

The 1947 GATT Agreement provides some room for manoeuvre through in its Article XX, which allows "measures relating to the conservation of exhaustible natural resources", thus providing support to measures regulating biodiversity-related goods. However, without entering into a complex multilateral negotiation, it is difficult to raise tariffs on products whose production abroad or consumption in Europe would have negative impacts on biodiversity, this problem is addressed comprehensively in this subsection.

As per the Marrakesh Agreement, the World Trade Organisation (WTO) was formally established as an intergovernmental organisation tasked with facilitating and regulating trade between nations. Nations that are considered 'members' of the WTO have successfully completed the accession process. Those negotiating membership are considered 'observers'.

Through its regulatory framework, members are provided the following:

- 1) A forum for settling trade-related disputes.
- 2) A platform for nations to engage in trade negotiations.
- 3) Other developmental advantages for nations looking to expand trade capacity.
- 4) Consistent dialogue with NGOs, governments, and the general public.

In summary, the WTO regulatory framework includes a series of agreements which stipulate rules (and exceptions where applicable) that members must abide by. The flexibility of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Tariffs or customs duties are a tax on products purchased from abroad, i.e., taxes imposed by one country on goods or services imported from another country. Tariffs are trade barriers that raise prices and reduce available quantities of goods and services. We shall discuss the Tariffs and Non-Tariff measures of the WTO in detail in this section.

regulations allows members to balance its obligations to the WTO with the interests and wellbeing of its own citizens. Amongst others, the GATT stands as an essential regulatory pillar which predates the existence of the WTO itself and forms the underlying principle basis of the GATS (GSLA, 2021).



Figure 1-3: Key elements of WTO's regulatory framework (Source: GSLA, 2021)

Figure 1-3 explains the key elements of WTO's regulatory framework. The composition of the regulatory framework, eg; GATT; GATS; DSU (in yellow boxes), can be broken down into the following five inherent factors:

- 1) Non-discriminatory trading
- 2) Lowered trade barriers
- 3) Predictable and transparent global trade rules
- 4) Healthy competition between members (and the discouragement of 'unfair' trade practices), and
- 5) Environmental protection.

In an ideal world, every nation would embody these factors in the actions it undertakes within the international trade realm. These five factors are borne from international co-operation and are critical to trade recovery. However, as mentioned previously, certain industries have taken a drastic hit during this unprecedented period. For countries which specialise in the production of goods and services within impacted industries, they may take certain measures to protect the interests and wellbeing of its citizens and economies that do not conform with these stated principles.

In the second level of Figure 1-3 (the pink boxes), we have the different principles of the WTO trading system:

1) **Most-favoured-nation (MFN):** Treating other people equally. Under the WTO agreements, countries cannot normally discriminate between their trading partners. Grant someone a special favour (such as a lower customs duty rate for one of their products) and you have to do the same for all other WTO members.

- 2) **National treatment:** Treating foreigners and locals equally (giving others the same treatment as one's own nationals). Imported and locally-produced goods should be treated equally at least after the foreign goods have entered the market. The same should apply to foreign and domestic services, and to foreign and local trademarks, copyrights and patents.
- 3) **Tariff binding:** Commitment not to increase a rate of duty beyond an agreed level. Once a rate of duty is bound, it may not be raised without compensating the affected parties.
- 4) Quantitative restrictions (QR): No prohibitions or restrictions of importation, exportation or sale for export of products other than measures that take the form of duties, taxes or other charges. Although Article XI of the GATT provides for the general elimination of quantitative restrictions, they are allowed in certain specific circumstances. Measures that are not covered by the QR Decision are: SPS measures, TBT measures, Automatic import licensing, and Tariff Rate Quotas (TRQs).
- 5) **Antidumping Agreement:** Governs the application of anti-dumping measures by WTO member countries. A product is considered to be "dumped" if it is exported to another country at a price below the normal price of a like product in the exporting country. Anti-dumping measures are unilateral remedies (the imposition of anti-dumping duties on the product in question) that the government of the importing country may apply after a thorough investigation has determined that the product is, in fact, being dumped, and that sales of the dumped product are causing material injury to a domestic industry that produces a like product.
- 6) **Subsidies and Countervailing Measures (Subsidies Agreement):** Provides rules for the use of government subsidies and for the application of remedies to address subsidized trade that has harmful commercial effects. These remedies can be pursued through the WTO's dispute settlement procedures, or through a countervailing duty (CVD) investigation which can be undertaken unilaterally by any WTO member government.

After discussing the main principles of the WTO, we now turn to describe the different measures and policies of trade regulation and facilitation, and their potential to promote sustainable practices of production and exports. Figure 1-4 provides a clear overview of the different trade policy instruments, stating their position in the value chain, i.e., whether they are 'at the border', 'behind the border', or 'beyond the border'. The figure also depicts how raw materials and intermediate goods move to distribution. Under 'Trade Policy Instruments', we have the six subsections:

- 1) Cost of Inputs
- 2) Infrastructure Services Costs
- 3) Business Environment
- 4) Standards Compliance
- 5) Export Costs, and
- 6) Market Access

We discuss the important measures under these subsections (as depicted by Figure 1-4):

**Tariffs:** Within the framework of WTO rules, a distinction is made between the level of most-favoured nation (MFN) and the preferential level. A given importer applies the MFN tariff by default to all its trading partners. It is defined at the level of imported products (in the HS code

system)<sup>5</sup>. A tariff lower than MFN is allowed in the context of tariff preferences granted either unilaterally (e.g., to certain developing countries under the Generalised System of Preferences) or in the context of trade agreements.

**Binding Tariffs:** As discussed before, WTO countries have committed to not exceed this binding level of tariff. Focusing on the European Union, the level of the MFN tariff is almost equal to the binding level. Hence, for the EU it is not possible to raise its MFN duties beyond the current level, except by opening negotiations with all its trading partners. This factor therefore limits the possibilities of raising tariffs on products whose production abroad or consumption in Europe would have negative impacts on biodiversity.

Example: MFN tariff rate for crude oil, iron ore, copper, nickel, and zinc are null, which means that their imports are duty-free. The import duties on these products cannot be suddenly raised, even in the context of a trade agreement. However, there are other instruments that can be utilized to reduce their import flows in the short run, which we discuss henceforth.



Figure 1-4: Trade Policy Instruments (Source: ITC, 2011)

**Preferential Trade Arrangement (PTAs):** This is the term used in the WTO for trade preferences, such as lower or zero tariffs, which a member may offer to a trade partner unilaterally. These include the Generalized System of Preferences schemes, under which developed countries grant preferential tariffs to imports from developing countries. They also include non-reciprocal preferential schemes granted through a waiver by the General Council, meaning the member has been exempted from applying the most-favoured nation (MFN) principle.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Among industry classification systems, Harmonized System (HS) Codes are commonly used throughout the export process for goods. The Harmonized System is a standardized numerical method of classifying traded products to check what tariff lines and rules apply. It is used by customs authorities around the world to identify products when assessing duties and taxes and for gathering statistics.

**Non-Tariff Measures (NTM):** These are trade measures for the protection of domestic producers other than a tariff. In the current context of low tariffs, NTMs represent the main protection for the EU market. They are relatively flexible and are oftentimes used to protect biodiversity. NTMs based on a legitimate goal (in particular the protection of human, animal or plant health, which can be related to biodiversity) can be introduced in a WTO-consistent manner. In particular, the agreements on **Sanitary and Phyto-Sanitary (SPS)** measures and **Technical Barriers to Trade (TBTs)** aim at defining legitimate goals and set other conditions and modalities to allow governments to take due care of the protection of these objectives while minimizing the impact on trade and avoiding the use of other NTMs as disguised protectionism. Trade in services is also affected by the implementation of non-tariff measures. For example, presently the EU applies import and export bans for certain animal and plant species classified as invasive (EU trade and biodiversity, 2020).

**Sanitary and Phyto-Sanitary (SPS):** Under the purview of WTO SPS regulations, all countries maintain measures to ensure that food is safe for consumers, and to prevent the spread of pests or diseases among animals and plants. These sanitary and phytosanitary measures can take many forms, such as requiring products to come from a disease-free area, inspection of products, specific treatment, or processing of products, setting allowable maximum levels of pesticide residues or limiting the permitted use of additives in food. Sanitary (human and animal health) and phytosanitary (plant health) measures apply to domestically produced food or local animal and plant diseases, as well as to products coming from other countries. Pesticide regulations are mostly taken care of by the SPS measures.

**Technical Barriers to Trade (TBT)**: The TBT agreement aims to ensure that technical regulations, standards, and conformity assessment procedures are non-discriminatory and do not create unnecessary obstacles to trade. At the same time, it recognizes WTO members' right to implement measures to achieve legitimate policy objectives, such as the protection of human health and safety, or the protection of the environment. The TBT Agreement strongly encourages members to base their measures on international standards as a conduit to facilitate trade. Through its transparency provisions, it also aims to create a predictable trading environment.

**The issue of Human Rights**: The WTO views production efficiency and openness to trade as the key to economic growth, which is considered essential for the development agenda. Therefore, member states are free to pursue human and labour rights objectives as long as trade is left unaffected. Critics argue that the effect of trade on developing countries' industries is too great for it to be treated separately from other development goals. Instead of trade policies focusing primarily on economic growth, broader trade policy objectives that acknowledge the importance of human and labour rights could accelerate the achievement of the United Nations sustainable development goals (SDGs). In a globalised world, trade, economic growth, labour rights and human rights are deeply intertwined. It might be a popular opinion that 'The WTO tramples over labour and human rights'. However, the WTO has never ruled on child labour because the issue has never come up for a ruling. Countries' efforts to deal with child labour problems have never been challenged in the WTO.

**Certification:** Product certification or product qualification is the process of certifying that a certain product has passed performance tests and quality assurance tests, and meets qualification criteria stipulated in contracts, regulations, or specifications (sometimes called "certification schemes" in the product certification industry). Main examples are: Fair Trade, Organic, Rainforest alliance, and so forth. They are intertwined with the World Trade Organization (WTO) in the context of international trade. Certification standards are technical specifications and criteria used to ensure the quality, safety, and compliance of products and services, often with a focus on environmental, health, and safety concerns. They play a crucial role in adhering to the SPS and TBT measures.

#### **1.4 Zooming in: Trade Regulations and the Environment**

Economic theory provides a compelling rationale for the vital link between trade regulations and environmental protection. It underscores that engaging in trade with countries that fail to safeguard their renewable resources can ultimately have detrimental consequences for all parties involved. In this complex landscape, developed nations have at their disposal a diverse toolkit of instruments, ranging from border controls to provisions of preferential agreements, aimed at preserving global biodiversity. These solutions manifest in the form of binding mechanisms, reinforced by transparent and automatic sanctions in cases of non-compliance. One pivotal challenge in the realm of global trade lies in the imperative to mitigate the 'displacement effect,' wherein exports are simply redirected to regions with less stringent import standards. This practice can undeniably protect local biodiversity at the expense of ecosystems abroad, mirroring the concept of 'carbon leakage' observed in the context of greenhouse gas emissions. This crucial intersection of trade regulations and environmental sustainability calls for a comprehensive approach that encompasses not only international trade policy, but also local environmental measures aimed at reducing the impact of infrastructure and enhancing air quality and emissions controls, particularly within the international transportation sector. In this investigation of trade regulations and the environment, we dive into the different strategies and challenges associated with synchronising economic activity and environmental preservation, with a clear focus on the European Union.

#### 1.4.1 Case in point: Cocoa and Coffee:

#### a. In Cocoa production and trade:

Deforestation and child labour are two major issues of concern, among others. Cocoa farmers usually clear tropical forests to plant new cocoa trees rather than reusing the same land. That practice has spurred massive deforestation in West Africa, particularly in Ivory Coast. Experts estimate that 70% of the country's illegal deforestation is related to cocoa farming. A large section of the sector is under the poverty line. West Africa's cocoa farmers frequently use child labour to help with growing, harvesting, and transporting cocoa beans. During the 2013-14 growing season, an estimated 2 million children were used for hazardous labour throughout Ghana and Ivory Coast (WWF report, 2017).

#### b. In Coffee production and trade:

A major concern for the production of coffee is clearing forests for coffee plantations. Traditionally, shade grown coffee conserved the soil and original forests. But the huge increase in demand for coffee has transformed a shift from shade to sun-grown coffee. Sun-grown coffee requires clearing of forests and the use of chemical fertilizers also, as the topsoil is eroded. More than 40 percent of the coffee area in Colombia, Mexico, Central America, and the Caribbean has been converted to sun coffee. An additional 25 percent is currently under conversion. According to some estimates, every cup of coffee consumed destroys roughly one square-inch of rainforest, which in turn reduces biodiversity and plays a critical role in the extinction of some species. It is also highly water demanding, requiring 140 litres of water to produce one cup of coffee (WEF, 2019).

Table 1-1 cites the important trade regulations concerning cocoa and coffee.

Policy / interventions	Implement ed by	Recipients	Year of Implement ation	Details of the policy
Cocoa and Cocoa Products Regulations 2019 (Legislation/Reg ulation) : Cocoa	National Agency for Food and Drug Administrati on and Control (NAFDAC) of Nigeria	Africa, North Atlantic, Western Africa	2019	These Regulations of the Nigerian National Agency for Food and Drug Administration and Control (NAFDAC) prescribe quality and labelling requirements for cocoa and cocoa products and provide for the classification of cacao and cacao products. Categorization, definitions, composition, and properties of cocoa products shall be as specified in Schedule A to these Regulations. Permitted additives used in cocoa products shall be as specified in Schedule B and products shall not contain contaminants in excess of the quantity specified in schedule C to these Regulations.
Export of Cocoa Regulations/ Ghana Cocoa Board Act (Legislation/Reg ulation) : Cocoa	Ghana Cocoa Board (COCOBO D)	Africa, North Atlantic, Western Africa	1984	These Regulations provide rules for (control on) the export of cocoa from Ghana by a Licensed Buying Company (LBC). LBCs must meet certain criteria to obtain an export license from the Ghana Cocoa Board. They must have participated in the internal marketing of cocoa for a minimum period of two cocoa crop years. LBCs may join to form an export company if they do not qualify to export, they may market and export their quota through any licensed exporter. The Regulations provide for the establishment and/or appointment of the Cocoa Sector Marketing Committee, an e Export Sales Committee and a Board of Appeal. Quality control shall be carried out by the Quality Control Division of the Ghana Cocoa Board.
DIRECTIVE 2000/36/EC (Directive) : Cocoa	The European Parliament and of the Council	All member states	2000	Cocoa and chocolate products intended for human consumption.
COUNCIL DECISION (EU) 2016/1850 (INTERNATION AL AGREEMENTS non legislative law):	EU Council	Ghana, and the European Community and its Member States	2008	Tariff Preference signature and provisional application of the steppingstone- Economic Partnership Agreement between Ghana, of the one part, and the European Community and its Member States, of the other part.

Tabla	1 1.	Trada	Dogulations	concorning	~~~~~	and	coffoo
Iable	1-1.	naue	Regulations	concerning	cocoa	anu	CONCE

Cocoa (major one) but other products too				
COUNCIL REGULATION (EEC) No 2658/87 (EU law): All products	EU Council	ERGA OMNES and member states	1987 (Amended 1999)	Third country duty regulation on the tariff and statistical nomenclature and on the Common Customs Tariff.
COMMISSION IMPLEMENTIN G REGULATION (EU) 2021/608 (EU regulation): All products	EU Council	Third countries and member states	2021 (Amended) Originally 2019	Amending Implementing Regulation (EU) 2019/1793 on the temporary increase of official controls and emergency measures governing the entry into the Union of certain goods from certain third and emergency measures governing the entry into the Union of certain goods from certain third countries implementing Regulations (EU) 2017/625 and (EC) No 178/2002 of the European Parliament and of the Council.
COMMISSION REGULATION (EC) No 1881/2006 (EC regulation): All products	EU Council	All member states	2006 December	Regulation for setting maximum levels for certain contaminants in foodstuff.
EU Law D0734/12 (EU agreement): All products (major cocoa)	EU Council	Central America, and European Union and its Member States	2013 August	Tariff Preference Law establishing an Association between the European Union and its Member States, on the one hand, and Central America on the other.
EU Law D0156/09 (EU agreement): All products (major cocoa)	EU Council	lvory Coast, and the European Community and its Member States.	2016 September	Tariff Preference: COUNCIL DECISION on the signature and provisional application of the steppingstone Economic Partnership Agreement between Côte d'Ivoire, of the one part, and the European Community and its Member States, of the other part

#### 1.4.2 Regulations

In its trade regulations, EU is one of the regions having a higher average number of environmental provisions in the RTAs (Regional Trade Agreements). It signs 54, together with the United States (US) and Canada (respectively 66 and 57). CETA (Comprehensive Economic and Trade Agreement, between the EU and Canada) shows the highest number of environmental provisions, around 100, in any RTA signed between the global north, while the RTA between Central America and the EU holds this record (around 130 provisions) for the highest number of RTAs signed between the global northern and southern trading partners. The general trend on environmental provisions is also true for those specifically dealing with

biodiversity, which we discuss in the following part. For instance, among the most widely used environmental norms in trade agreements, the first place is occupied by exceptions for the conservation of natural resources, followed by those concerning the protection of plants and animals. These environmental provisions target a wide range of issues, from hazardous waste, deforestation, to Greenhouse Gas (GHG) emissions.

In the preamble of the Marrakech Agreement that established the WTO, the provisions of the main objectives of the organization "in accordance with the sustainable development goals, the optimal use of the world resources, and the realization by protecting the environment" are included. Hence, these following directives and regulations as implemented by the EU is discussed below:

#### a. Deforestation and Forest Law Enforcement:

The intertwined challenges of deforestation and trade represent a critical intersection of environmental sustainability and globalisation. Deforestation, the widespread clearing of forests, poses grave threats to biodiversity, climate stability, and ecosystem services. EU has adopted several policies and initiatives to address deforestation and promote sustainable forest management, which aim to combat this problem globally and reduce the environmental and social impacts associated with the production and trade of key commodities linked to deforestation.

The European Union Forest Law Enforcement, Governance, and Trade Action Plan (EU FLEGT Action Plan), initiated in 2003, is a robust effort by the European Union to combat the detrimental effects of illegal logging, addressing both the environmental harm and associated social and economic consequences. This comprehensive plan extends its reach to actions within the EU and in tropical timber-exporting countries that have trading relations with the EU. Central to this strategy is a regulation preventing EU businesses from engaging in the import or trade of illegal timber, coupled with the establishment of bilateral trade agreements with timber-exporting nations. While a primary focus of the FLEGT Action Plan is to promote the trade of legally sourced timber products and dissuade illicit trade, it also delves deeper into tackling the governance issues that perpetuate illegal logging. Part of this initiative includes the EU Timber Regulation, introduced around 2010, which mandates that timber importers and traders within the EU deal exclusively in legally sourced timber, accompanied by due diligence procedures to ensure supply chain legality. The regulation also calls upon EU member states to enact legislation, procedures, and penalties to enforce compliance, with the majority of member states already having done so by 2015. This multifaceted approach underscores the EU's commitment to addressing deforestation and bolstering forest law enforcement.

In literature it is established that FLEGT creates a non-tariff trade barrier at the non-tropical regions' conventional wood markets. This situation allows conventional wood producers to benefit from monopoly rents. The presence of transport costs prevents consumers from switching to foreign producers. In addition, producers in tropical regions cannot compete with the more efficient producers in the non-tropical regions on the certified market. As such, FLEGT curtails part of the international trade flows which decreases global quasi-welfare, with especially consumers being hit. To tackle those issues, non-compliant producers should be assisted in reaching the legality requirements to turn FLEGT into a fully inclusive policy (Brusselaers and Buysse, 2021).

However, in another strand of literature, some critics argue that the prohibition on illegal timber could potentially come into conflict with two treaties under the jurisdiction of the WTO: the agreement on TBT and the GATT. WTO dispute resolution panels have not previously encountered a regulation quite like the European Union Timber Regulation (EUTR). In contrast to previous regulations, the EUTR aims to restrict trade based on foreign definitions of legality rather than imposing its own substantive requirements. There is a plausible argument that

such an approach might be viewed as an impermissible trade restriction (Fishman and Obidzinski, 2014). More on these relevant policies below (see Table 1-2):

Policy / interventions	Imple mente d by	Recipie nts	Description	Details of the policy
EU Regulation on deforestation-free supply chains and products (Regulation (EU) No 2023/1115) (EU agreement): palm oil, cattle, soy, coffee, cocoa, timber, and rubber as well as derived products (such as beef, furniture, or chocolate): Traceability angle	EU Counc il	Third Countrie s and Member States	Agreement reached in Dec. 2022. To be formally adopted. Implementation 18 month following adoption.	The new regulation sets strong mandatory due diligence rules for companies that want to place relevant products on the EU market or export them. Operators and traders will have to prove that the products are both deforestation-free (produced on land that was not subject to deforestation after 31 December 2020) and legal (compliant with all relevant applicable laws in force in the country of production). Companies will also be required to collect precise geographical information on the farmland where the commodities that they source have been grown, so that these commodities can be checked for compliance. Member States need to make sure that not complying with the rules leads to effective and dissuasive penalties.
FLEGT Regulation (Council Regulation (EC) No 2173/2005) - allowing for the control of the entry of timber to the EU from countries entering into bilateral Voluntary Partnership Agreements (VPA) (EU regulation): Timber	EU Counc il	Third Countrie s and Member States	COUNCIL REGULATION (EC) on the establishment of a FLEGT licensing scheme for imports of timber into the European Community.	This Regulation establishes a community set of rules for the import of certain timber products for the purposes of implementing the FLEGT licensing scheme.
EU Timber Regulation (Regulation (EU) No 995/2010) - to prohibit placing of illegal timber and timber products on the internal market (EU regulation): Timber	EU Counc il	Third Countrie s and Member States	Commission Regulation (EC) for detailed measures for the implementation of Council Regulation on the establishment of a FLEGT licensing scheme for imports of timber into the European Community	The EU Action Plan for Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade (FLEGT) sets out measures that aim to combat the problem of illegal logging and the associated trade. The Action Plan proposes the development of a Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade licensing scheme (hereinafter referred to as the FLEGT licensing scheme) to ensure that only legally harvested timber is imported from countries participating in the scheme

Table 1-2: EU regulations regarding deforestation and forest-law enforcement

#### b. <u>Biodiversity</u>

Since trade also impacts global biodiversity, as we have discussed in the previous sections, the EU has biodiversity-related non-trade provisions in its trade agreements, but these provisions are not legally binding and hardly effective. This is partly explained by the complexity of the issues posed by biodiversity: since there is no simple synthetic indicator, policy instruments are difficult to enforce.

However, the EU is committed to revitalizing biodiversity by 2030, with the 'EU Biodiversity Strategy' serving as a central component of the European Green Deal. This strategy, presented in May 2020, outlines several key actions to achieve this goal, including the establishment of protected areas encompassing a minimum of 30% of the EU's land and sea, the restoration of degraded ecosystems, significant reductions in pesticide usage, and the planting of 3 billion trees (see Table 1-3). Furthermore, the EU is actively engaged in the development of a comprehensive global biodiversity framework. EU member states have endorsed these objectives, underscoring the importance of addressing the drivers of biodiversity loss and integrating biodiversity considerations into sectors like agriculture, fisheries, and forestry for a coherent implementation of measures.

For trade policies, non-tariff measures are the main instrument used by the EU to address the negative impacts of trade on biodiversity (in the EU and abroad), the majority of which target regulations in places related to invasive and endangered species.

Inspections are conducted by member states, in the absence of HS methods and volumes, with limited inspection capacities (Margolis et al., 2005) while trade flows are growing. This phenomenon leads to wide heterogeneity in the performance of controls across European countries (Surkov et al., 2008).

Regulation	Objectives	Details
Regulation 1143/2014	Regarding invasive alien species	This regulation sets the rules to (i) prevent the introduction of invasive species, (ii) detect and rapidly eradicate new species in case the introduction occurs and (iii) manage invasive species that are already widely spread.
Regulation 2022/1203	Updating the list of invasive alien species of Union concern	Regulation amending Implementing Regulation (EU) 2016/1141 to update the list of invasive alien species of Union concern. Earlier updates of similar category: <b>2019/1262</b> , <b>2018/968</b> , <b>2018/1454</b> , <b>2017/1263</b> , <b>2016/145</b>
Implementing Regulation 2016/1141 and its subsequent updates (final 2019/1262)	Lists the species targeted by these rules	The list gathers 36 plants and 30 animals for which trade, breeding, commercialisation, reproduction and, of course, release in the environment are forbidden, except in some special circumstances and with permission
Council Directive 2000/29/EC	Sets rules to avoid the introduction and spread of organisms harmful to plants or plant products	consignments that could contain harmful organisms are inspected at European borders. In case consignments do not fulfil the criteria set out by the regulation, several measures are applied, from appropriate treatment to quarantine or destruction.

Table 1-3: Select biodiversity related regulations of the EU

#### c. <u>Corporate Sustainability Due Diligence Directive (CSDDD):</u>

In March 2021, the European Parliament called on the European Commission to submit a legislative proposal on mandatory value chain due diligence. Before, on 3 December 2020, the Council in its conclusions called on the Commission to present a proposal for an EU legal framework on sustainable corporate governance, including cross-sector corporate due diligence along global value chains. This stems from the fact that sustainability being one of the premier frontiers of the EU value system, companies show a commitment to respecting human rights and to reducing their impact on the planet. Despite this, progress in integrating sustainability, particularly human rights, and environmental due diligence, into corporate governance processes remains slow.

The new due diligence rules will apply to the following companies and sectors:

#### EU companies:

**<u>Group 1</u>**: all EU limited liability companies of substantial size and economic power (with 500+ employees and EUR 150 million+ in net turnover worldwide).

**Group 2:** Other limited liability companies operating in defined high impact sectors, which do not meet both Group 1 thresholds, but have more than 250 employees and a net turnover of EUR 40 million worldwide and more. For these companies, rules will start to apply 2 years later than for group 1.

#### Non-EU companies:

Active in the EU with turnover threshold aligned with Group 1 & 2, generated in EU.

A caveat is that *small and medium enterprises (SMEs)* are not directly in the scope of this proposal. However, small landowners at the end of the supply chain have little agency and leverage and are often held accountable for HR and nature abuses. Smallholder farmers face daily human rights violations while being scapegoats for numerous environmental issues (Euractiv, 2023).

#### d. Carbon Border Adjustments Mechanism (CBAM):

The Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism (CBAM) is the EU's landmark tool to put a fair price on the carbon emitted during the production of carbon intensive goods that are entering the EU, and to encourage cleaner industrial production in non-EU countries. The CBAM is being gradually introduced and begins its transitional phase from 1 Oct 2023. It will initially apply to imports of certain goods and selected precursors whose production is carbon intensive and at most significant risk of carbon leakage: cement, iron and steel, aluminium, fertilisers, electricity, and hydrogen. This is aligned with the phase-out of the allocation of free allowances under the EU Emissions Trading System (ETS) to support the decarbonisation of EU industry. The gradual phasing in of CBAM over time will also allow for an efficient transition for EU and non-EU businesses, and for public authorities. During this period, importers of goods in the scope of the new rules will only have to report greenhouse gas emissions (GHG) embedded in their imports (direct and indirect emissions), without making any financial payments or adjustments. Indirect emissions will be covered after the transitional period for some sectors. With this enlarged scope, CBAM will be fully phased in to capture more than 50 percent of the emissions in ETS covered sectors.

By confirming that a price has been paid for the embedded carbon emissions generated in the production of certain goods imported into the EU, the CBAM will ensure the carbon price of imports is equivalent to the carbon price of domestic production, and that the EU's climate objectives are not undermined.

CBAM is a WTO-compatible measure that encourages global industry to embrace greener and more sustainable technologies (Europa, 2023). In essence, the CBAM is designed to be compatible with WTO rules, including the Most-Favoured-Nation (MFN) Treatment where CBAM measures must not discriminate among WTO member countries but should apply equally to imports from all countries, consistent with the MFN principle, and the National Treatment (NT) where imported and domestic products must be treated equally once they enter a country's market. CBAM should not create unfair advantages or disadvantages for imported goods compared to domestically produced goods.

WTO law admits the border adjustment of both fiscal and non-fiscal measures, but different conditions need to be met based on different provisions. The matter is relevant to the extent that the CBAM is a new, experimental measure and therefore it is not easy to anticipate how it would be characterized under WTO law. The issue boils down as to whether the CBAM would be considered a fiscal measure or a regulatory measure. In the former case, the CBAM could either qualify as a border measure (that is, a duty or any other charge) as per Article II GATT or as an internal tax as per Article III:2 GATT. In the latter case, the CBAM could either fall under Article XI:1 GATT (in the case it was considered a border measure) or as an internal regulation under Article III:4 GATT. The main difference is that, if the CBAM were to be considered a border measure, a violation could be triggered even if the measure is not discriminatory, whereas internal measures could be allowed only insofar as they do not discriminate against foreign products based on the national treatment principle (Holzer, Espa, Cottier, 2023).

Even though the EU Commission resolves its declaration of intent on the European Green Deal and CBAM issues at the Parliament level, it has not made any technical explanation as to how it will harmonize the implementation with WTO Law in practice. In any case, it is also possible that the issue will be resolved at the WTO platform through international negotiations, as there is a dynamism observed towards taking an action on global climate change (Yaman, Business Diplomacy).

#### 1.4.3 Associated Risks

The EU faces risks that are associated with the inclusion of environmental clauses in trade treaties. We discuss them below:

#### Loss of efficiency:

Trade policies that are inherently protectionist in nature are what economists term as secondbest instruments to deal with environmental concerns. Biodiversity preservation could be handled more effectively by environmental policy than by trade policy. Existing literature has analysed the relative ineffectiveness of trade policy in dealing with biodiversity-related matters. For example, deforestation linked to palm-oil production: A study shows that it is more effective and less costly if Malaysia and Indonesia implement a moratorium on deforestation (targeting deforested areas) together with a limitation on palm-oil production than if the same target in terms of deforested areas is reached with import taxes imposed on palm oil by importing countries (Taheripour et al., 2019). In short, solving environmental problems with trade policy may not be as effective, and ignores the greater trade objectives, i.e., favouring better allocation of resources to promote economic efficiency. Moreover, for GHG as well, it is much more efficient to reduce GHG emissions caused by international transportation of goods using a carbon tax (i.e., integrating international transportation in the Paris Agreement, for instance), than to reduce them by taxing trade flows.

#### Paralysis of trade policy:

The negotiation of trade agreements takes years (e.g., negotiations of the CETA started in 2009 and the agreement was signed in 2016); several negotiations have not been completed

yet (e.g., negotiations with the US started in 2013 and are not concluded so far). Adding environmental conditions to the already cumbersome specifications increases the risks associated with negotiations. The political economy dynamics of the negotiation may change, with actors negatively affected by environmental provisions potentially mobilised against trade negotiations.

#### Interference:

The introduction of environmental clauses may lead to a request that the EU trading partners modify several of their public policies, according to approaches or criteria that may not be fully shared. This could come across as interfering in the domestic policy of the partner, or, in other word, a loss of sovereignty.

#### 1.4.4 Related Aspects:

Traceability: The definition of Traceability as per ISO 9000 (ISO, 2000) is: "The ability to trace the history, application or location of that which is under consideration". For the ISO definitions (ISO 8402, ISO 9000, ISO 22005), there is an additional clause which states that when relating to products, traceability specifically entails "the origin of materials and parts, the processing history, and the distribution and location of the product after delivery" (Olsen and Borit, 2013). Focusing on the cocoa plantation industry, limited access to technology and infrastructure in remote cocoa-growing areas, inadequate resources for monitoring and enforcement, and limited farmer participation in certification schemes create a large and wide issue of traceability. A way that food industries and governments can enhance consumer confidence in food safety is to adopt a traceability system able to track food from 'farm to fork' (Zhang, Mankad, and Ariyawardana, 2020). The chocolate industry has used this approach to guarantee the flavour and quality of their products and preserve stakeholder confidence, especially in the context of a growing consumer demand for single origin chocolate and interest in sustainable production (Rottiers et al., 2019). Current cocoa farming practices are causing extensive deforestation, with consequent loss of biodiversity (Wessel and Foluke Quist-Wessel, 2015), and greenhouse emissions from transportation also have negative effects on the environment (Saltini, Akkerman, and Frosch, 2013; Vogel et al. 2020). The economic vulnerability of cocoa-farming households (Vogel et al. 2020) also undermines efforts toward achieving sustainable cocoa production, and poor governance in most of the cocoa-producing regions complicates the guarantee of traceability (Saltini, Akkerman, and Frosch, 2013). Over 55% of cocoa from Ivory Coast is untraceable, either because it is indirectly sourced by traders from local intermediaries, or exported by traders that disclose no information about their suppliers. Some Digital Traceability Tools enable farmers to receive information and advice on best farming practices, as well as access to financial services and market information, either from the government, or by private parties and big Multinational Corporations (Perez et al., 2020).

- 1) *Extensive Margin:* As produced in a big country, it is indeed possible to get more farmers under the wing of the traceability system, expand quality control, and make the supply chain wider.
- 2) **Intensive Margin:** Largely child labour is targeted, along with deforestation, agroforestry (monocropping v/s intercropping), soil health, & tree aging issues for those farmers/cooperatives already in the system.

**Leakage or Spillovers**: A potentially related side effect from the introduction of these traceability systems would be the following positive and negative spillover effects.

- 1) *Positive:* Learning from friends and neighbours would be induced increasingly.
- 2) **Negative:** Displacing deforestation to regions outside the radar would become more rampant.

#### **1.5** Transformative pathways towards sustainability in trade

#### 1.5.1 Background

Trade and sustainability concerns are intertwined in an increasingly complex challenge of achieving growth while protecting the natural resources that are key to production. This dynamic challenge has sparked a transformation in knowledge systems, ignited discussions about leverage points for change, and raised awareness of the precarious tipping points that could either safeguard our planet's future or push it towards ecological disaster.

#### a. Leverage Points:

The concept of leverage points is illustrated as-places in complex systems where a small shift may lead to fundamental changes in the system (Meadows, 1999). A lot of sustainability interventions so far in place have addressed highly tangible, but essentially weak leverage points (i.e., interventions that are easy to make but have limited potential for transformational change). The current need is to focus on the less obvious, but potentially more powerful areas of intervention (Abson et al., 2017).

From the Meadows, 1999 literature, we can identify the range of leverage points from 'shallow'—places where interventions are relatively easy to implement yet bring about little change to the overall functioning of the system to 'deep'— leverage points that might be more difficult to alter but potentially result in transformational change, across four attributes (from shallowest to deepest): parameters, feedback, design, and intent (see Figure 1-8).

**Parameters** are modifiable, mechanistic characteristics such as taxes, incentives and standards, or physical elements of a system, such as sizes of stocks or rates of material flows. **Feedback** are the interactions between elements within a system of interest that drive internal dynamics (e.g., dampening or reinforcing feedback loops) or provide information regarding desired outcomes (e.g., the effectiveness of a given incentive scheme). **Design** characteristics relate to the structure of information flows, rules, power, and self-organization. Finally, **Intent** characteristics relate to the norms, values and goals embodied within the system of interest and the underpinning paradigms out of which they arise (Abson et al., 2017).

Intent is considered the emergent direction to which a system of interest is oriented. It does not imply that all actors within the system of interest share this end as a normative goal, or that the system itself has a goal points, failing to address issues of design and intent. This is evident in the many policy instruments that focus on simply adjusting parameters, for example, by setting targets or providing financial incentives within existing structures, including carbon pricing, green taxes, targets to increase the extent of protected areas and agri-environment schemes (Abson et al., 2017). Policy interventions that are 'shallow', are thus also exceedingly important and can generate beneficial outcomes but, on their own, are unlikely to lead to transformational change.

#### b. Knowledge Transformation:

The notion of "transforming knowledge systems" represents a significant evolution in the discourse surrounding sustainable transformation and climate change. This concept underscores the critical importance of rethinking, reshaping, and adapting our existing knowledge and information structures to effectively address the challenges posed by environmental sustainability and climate change. It has emerged as a pivotal element in the modern strands of literature on sustainable transformation and climate change.



Figure 1-5: The Three Horizons framework is used to convene dialogue about how to achieve transformation. Each horizon represents a combination of ways of doing things (e.g., approach, technology, actions, values, mindsets). (Source: Fazey et al., 2020)

Fazey et al., 2020, suggests that envisioned future systems will need to be much more collaborative, open, diverse, egalitarian, and able to work with values and systemic issues. To get to envisioned systems, it is of utmost importance to rapidly scale methodological innovations, connect innovators, and creatively accelerate learning about working with intractable challenges. It is also imperative that new funding schemes are created and deeply held assumptions are challenged. The viability of these ways changes over time as surrounding conditions changes, with the third horizon dominated system eventually emerging as more viable. The framework (as depicted by Figure 1-5) helps to identify: (1) Challenges that dominate the present that inhibit progress towards a more viable way of doing things (Horizon 1); (2) Features of a desired future systems (Horizon 3) and the innovations needed for new systems to emerge (Horizon 2). For the latter, distinctions are made between innovations that help create forward momentum (H2+) and those likely to be captured by existing systems and which can reinforce the status quo (H2–). This framework is not merely a theory, but rather seeks to support the practice of identifying pathways for system change (see Figure 1-5).

#### c. Tipping Points:

The notion of tipping points is related to the idea of small interventions with large system effects and is closely linked with the postulation of leverage points. By definition, a tipping point is where a small intervention leads to large and long-term consequences for the evolution of a complex system, profoundly altering its mode of operation (Gladwell, 2000; Lenton et al., 2008). Such non-linear response is usually self-propelling and hard to reverse. Tipping points can interact across systems, spatial and temporal scales (Lenton, 2020). The occurrence is almost always supported by the presence of strongly reinforcing positive feedback within a system, which can amplify a small initial change and turn it into a large consequence. Transforming towards global sustainability requires an intense acceleration of social change, for which, there is a growing interest in finding 'positive tipping points' at which small interventions can trigger self-reinforcing feedback that accelerate systemic change (Lenton et al., 2022). Given the complexity of systems in which positive social tipping may occur, they are emergent and difficult to predict. However, it is suggested that by creating enabling

conditions and the right mix of policy and interventions, we can trigger positive tipping points (See Figure 1-6 and Figure 1-7).



Figure 1-6: A dynamical systems conceptualization of positive tipping points (Source: Lenton et al., 2022)



Figure 1-7: Schematic synthesis of human interactions that can underlie positive tipping points across social-technological-ecological systems (Source: Lenton et al., 2022)

# **1.5.2** Trade-related policy entry points: Contribution to the growing literature through interventions:



#### a. Leverage Points

Figure 1-8: Leverage point triangle for trade-related interventions (inspired by Abson, 2017)

Through in-depth research we have pinned down certain points of intervention which could promote sustainability in these production practices and help international trade in an environment friendly manner. Within this, we contend that to achieve meaningful change in terms of sustainability and biodiversity conservation, we need to layer a range of different entry points from shallow to deep across time. We thus place the identified leverage points under categories (see Figure 1-8) with a view to layering them through time:

#### Market power leverage (e.g., CBAM, zero deforestation) → Parameters

Market power leverage mechanisms, such as the Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism (CBAM) and zero deforestation commitments, often involve setting specific parameters, including taxes, incentives, and standards. Subsidies, although not very transformative in themselves by nature, may be essentially vital in a pathway towards transformative change, because of their property to de-risk the transition in the receiving environment. These mechanisms adjust the measurable aspects of the trading system to promote more sustainable outcomes.

#### Traceability → Feedbacks

Traceability in trade refers to the ability to track the origin and journey of products through the supply chain. This can be linked to Feedback as it involves understanding and managing the interactions and flows within the system. Effective traceability systems can provide feedback on where potential issues in the supply chain exist, helping to identify areas for improvement and reduce negative impacts on biodiversity.

#### Certification → Design

Certification processes in trade are part of the design characteristics of a system. They involve the establishment of rules, standards, and information flows that govern how products are produced and traded. Certification schemes are, in essence, a structural

aspect of how the system operates and can be modified to encourage more sustainable practices, through the structure and organization of the Design pillar.

#### Production techniques → Intent

Production techniques are intimately linked to the intent of a system. The methods and technologies used in production reflect the goals and values embedded in the system. Shifting production techniques toward more sustainable and environmentally friendly practices is a way to align the system's intent with broader sustainability goals in a manner that is aligned with the long-term vision as well. This fundamentally speaks about phasing in biodiversity-positive practices and phasing out biodiversity-harmful activities, the explicit intent being more biodiversity-positive. This also stands for removing age-old harmful practices that do not fit this box.

#### b. Knowledge Transformation

According to this framework, the identified trade interventions for sustainability should span over the second and the third horizons. From certification methods that should target the transition zone to the digital tools for traceability that are radical innovations and lead to the future system, these proposed interventions will help in overriding the present system at place.

#### c. <u>Tipping Points</u>

Following up on the conversation about the intervention in the Cocoa production sector, we see close resemblance with the idea of ensuring traceability through digital tracking tools as one of the beneficial tipping points interventions to ensure sustainable change. Having digitization of manual methods and introducing modern technological interventions may help pave the way for sustainable transformation through human coordination and network effects, as well as inculcating providing individual incentives to adopt and transform. Hence, tipping point literature. The notion of tipping interventions to catalyse tipping points is therefore strongly aligned to identifying leverage points and acts as a lever in the context of trade. In future work, we will as well, and we base our mediation of the following deliverable that entails an experiment with this concept in the context of policy mixes and interventions for trade, on such new and wide scopes of sustainable development.

#### **1.6 Benefits and Drawbacks of Regulatory Laws**

In this section, we delve into trade regulations, examining how their identification and subsequent handling can yield both positive and potentially adverse outcomes. These critical junctures, often characterized by their sensitivity to changes in policy and practice, possess the power to shape the trajectory of trade-related activities in different ways.

In the context of US and Mexico, the effect of a tightening of the US air quality standard for lead in 2009 had a role to play on the relocation of battery recycling to Mexico and consequently on infant health in Mexico. In the US, airborne lead dropped sharply near affected plants, most of which were battery-recycling plants, but exports of used batteries to Mexico rose markedly. On the other hand, in Mexico, production increased at battery-recycling plants relative to comparable industries, and birth outcomes deteriorated within two miles of those plants relative to areas slightly farther away. The case provides a salient example of a pollution-haven effect between a developed and a developing country (Tanaka et al., 2022). This scenario underscores several key aspects, including the concept of unequal exchange theory and the recognition that trade regulations alone may not be sufficient to address such multifaceted challenges. When there is heterogeneity in standards, trade regulations in

isolation may actually promote negative or ambiguous direction of tipping points, one of which is a classic example through this case.

Another example is from the eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), to examine the consequences of a US legislation, the "conflict minerals" section of the 2010 Dodd-Frank Act. In DRC, it cut funding to warlords by discouraging manufacturers from sourcing tin, tungsten, and tantalum from the region. Evidence from georeferenced data shows that the legislation increased looting of civilians and shifted militia battles toward unregulated gold-mining territories. Accordingly, these findings act as a cautionary tale about the possible unintended consequences of imposing boycotts, trade embargoes, and resource certification schemes on war-torn regions, especially feeding the widespread belief that civil conflict in poorly governed countries is triggered by surging international demand for their natural resources with an example where the legislation backfired, inciting violence (Parker and Vadheim, 2016).

Regulations without adequate attention to the receiving implementing environment can resultat best in the lack of uptake or political backlash, and at worst in reinforcing inequities. Thus, regulations intended for transformative change that incite other negative externalities on human welfare must thus be looked at through fresh lens, and leverage points must be adopted in a way that are deep, thus serving all forms of sustainable change, including economic welfare. However, trade regulations in isolation might not fetch the desired effects and might be very far away from their objectives. This underscores the necessity for international cooperation and harmonization of standards to ensure that trade decisions contribute positively to global sustainability and do not inadvertently push us towards precarious tipping points.

Ambitious EU regulations are a key lever for transformative change in trade, but they cannot be done without deep engagement and deliberation with the receiving implementation environment (abroad or with EU Member States). In this deliberation, the regulations need to be coupled with co-created and negotiated incentives to de-risk the transition in the receiving environment and ensure that the regulations do not put an unfair burden on commonly marginalized groups. This is the fundamental point where trade and finance intersect, and taking stock of that, we smoothly transition to our next chapter, focusing on finance.

# Chapter 2: Pathways towards a nature positive financial sector

## 2.1 Introduction

The financial sector refers to the industry that provides financial services to individuals, businesses and governments. It includes a wide range of institutions, such as banks, insurance companies, investment firms and stock exchanges. The financial sector plays a crucial role in the economy by facilitating the allocation of capital, managing risk and providing liquidity. Its cross-sectoral reach, its ability to channel large amounts of capital over time and space, its potential to manage (environmental) risks and its ability to transmit information between economic agents via price signals all makes the financial sector a strategic sector to target in the transition to a nature-positive economic system.

However, to date the financial sector falls short of these objectives. As a large proportion of money circulating through it does so with limited consideration on its impact on nature, the financial sectors continues to fuel activities that are harmful to biodiversity and climate stability (Galaz et al., 2018; Global Canopy, 2022; RA Network, 2023). In addition, it has been argued that the lack of sound regulatory framework in the financial sector, and the associated increase in the role of financial actors, has meant that markets and motives in the economy and society have contributed to neglecting social and environmental objectives and encouraging the development of extractive and unsustainable modes of production. (Clapp & Isakson, 2018; Clark & Hermele, 2013; Mazzucato, 2018).

In this chapter, we aim to gain more insights on how to turn the financial sector into a support structure for an economy that is positive for people and nature, and to identify policy leverage points to do so. We begin by presenting the financial sector and its role in the economy. In Section 3, we present the interaction between the financial sector and nature: the way financial sector affects – and is affected by – nature, the challenges/opportunities sustainability poses to finance and the latest (policy) developments in terms of sustainable finance. In Section 4, going beyond seeing finance as a *sector*, we adopt a system thinking perspective and present finance as a complex adaptive system that interacts with, and is part of, larger and even more complex social-ecological systems. Building on Abson and colleagues (2017), we show that the financial system is shaped by parameters, feedback, design and intents elements that operate at different levels of depth in the system. When targeted by policy interventions, these elements can lead to various potential level of transformative change. Our view is then synthesized in an analytical framework that we use in Section 5 to identify policy entry-points we deem promising to bring about positive transformative change in the financial sector.

## 2.2 The financial sector and its role in the economy

The financial sector can be defined as the combination of intermediaries, markets and institutional infrastructure that manage the circulation of financial capital between economic agents. Intermediaries are financial institutions such as banks, institutional investors or pension funds that engage directly with economic agents (governments, firms and households) and provide them with a range of financial services including deposit, credit, investment or insurance services. Markets are (virtual) places where different financial assets are traded. These assets may be shares, securities, currencies, commodities or derivative contracts. Finally, the infrastructure of the financial sector can be defined as all the elements that govern and facilitate intermediaries and markets operations. Infrastructure elements include stock exchanges, payment and settlement systems, mechanisms to ensure contractual security, credit ratings, accounting and auditing standards, and regulatory and supervisory framework (Crockett, 2011).

# When interrogating what societal function does the financial sector fulfils three elements are generally put forwards:

- The financial sector plays the role of connecting the demand and supply of financial capital in the economy. Capital demand stems from issuers; i.e. companies or governments seeking funds to develop their economic activities. Capital supply comes from investors; i.e. individuals, governments, companies or pension/investment funds wishing to put their money at work. Financial capital is typically provided in form debt – fixed income assets inducing regular interest payments – or equities – companies' shares opening right to dividends and sometimes voting in corporate governance decisions.
- The financial sector provides a platform for actors to trade existing assets in secondary markets. As specified above, such assets can consist in bonds, shares, but also commodities or foreign currencies. In theory, the trading of financial assets contributes to 'efficient' price formation by sending informational signals to investors, helping them to direct capital towards the most productive/profitable activities.
- The financial sector plays a role in risk management. Financial markets allow investors to hedge against specific risks by diversifying their portfolios or by using financial instruments (usually derivatives) to transfer the risk to another market player willing to take it on. Specialized intermediaries (insurance companies) also contribute to risk management by pooling the risks of different market players into a larger portfolio and charging a risk premium to generate profits and cover their potential loss.

Following Crockett's (2011) analogy, the financial sector can be seen as the 'central nervous system of a market economy'. It contributes to the creation of economic value by enabling maturity transformation, better information in asset price discovery and risk hedging, all of which is supposed to allow for a more 'efficient' allocation of capital.

The financial sector is not neutral player in the economy. It operates within a specific political and ideological framework that has wider consequences for the socioeconomic landscape. The allegedly efficient allocation of capital by financial markets is largely based on theoretical foundations derived from neoclassical economics. The hypothesis of market efficiency (Fama, 1970) and the shareholder value theory - which presents the maximization of shareholder returns as the primary purpose of companies (Friedman, 1970) are two key elements of this theoretical framework. This view tends to emphasize financial market self-regulation, pointing out concerns about the potentially distorting effect that excessive public intervention can have on price revealing mechanisms. However, the financial crisis of 2008 showed that the lack of regulation and public safeguards in the financial sector can lead to excessive risk-taking on the part of financial players, jeopardizing the stability of the global financial system. Critics have further opine that unmonitored growth of the financial sector (in terms of balance sheet) encouraged disconnection between financial activity and real economy (Loorbach et al., 2020), leading to rising income and wealth inequality(Piketty, 2014; Vries, 2019) and generating costs for non-financial stakeholders and sometimes for society as a whole (Mazzucato, 2018; Schoenmaker, 2018).

The impact of the financial sector on the economy also stems from the influence channel it opens for capital providers on business operations and their time horizons. In the case of debt financing (i.e. loans and bonds), capital providers' influence may take the form of conditional finance (e.g. sustainability loans or green bonds). In the case of equity financing, influence is exerted through shareholder voting rights or more informal channels of engagement with management (e.g. private discussions, open criticism in the press, threats of divestment, ...). Equity financing is generally more closely linked to corporate governance, as it involves a more direct channel of influence. Equity investments are often made through institutional investors, who manage large portfolios of assets on behalf of other investors. Thanks to their high volume of assets under management, these institutional players can sometimes have a significant influence on market trends and corporates decisions. It should be noted, however, that institutional investors differ in terms of interest and strategy, and

therefore have different risk and return preferences, time horizons and degree of involvement in corporate governance (i.e. "activism"). Table 2-1 below provides an overview of four of the main types of institutional investors, the total value of assets they manage worldwide and related characteristics in terms of risk-return profile, time horizon and level of involvement in corporate governance. As can be seen, pension funds have by far the largest volume of assets under management and have relatively long time horizons. They may therefore be strategic actors to engage with while aligning financial flows to environmental and social challenges.

Type of institutional investor	Description	Total value of assets managed worldwide	Characteristics
Sovereign wealth funds	A sovereign wealth fund (SWF) is a state-owned investment pool that manages a nation's financial reserves, often derived from commodities or foreign exchange earnings. SWFs aim to diversify investments, stabilize budgets, accumulate wealth, and promote economic development while under government ownership and control.	11.5 trillion U.S. dollars (2023) <sup>6</sup>	Risk-return profile: low to high Time horizon: long Level of activism: low to medium
Pension funds	A pension fund is a type of investment fund that is set up to provide income to individuals during retirement. It pools contributions from employees and employers and invests those funds to grow them over time	60.6 trillion U.S. dollars (2021) <sup>7</sup>	Risk-return profile: low Time horizon: long Level of activism: medium
Private equity funds	Private equity funds are investment vehicles that raise capital from institutional and high-net-worth investors to acquire equity ownership in privately held companies. These funds typically target businesses with strong growth potential and work closely with management to improve their operations and drive financial returns.	11.7 trillion U.S. dollars (2022) <sup>8</sup>	Risk-return profile: high Time horizon: medium Level of activism: high
Hedge funds	Hedge funds are investment partnerships that pool funds from accredited investors and invest them using various strategies. They aim to generate high returns by taking advantage of market inefficiencies, employing leverage, and implementing complex investment strategies such as short-selling, options, and derivatives. Hedge funds often have high investment minimums and may use aggressive risk management techniques	4.53 trillion U.S. dollars (2021) <sup>9</sup>	Risk-return profile: high Time horizon: short to medium Level of activism: low

Table 2-1: overview of four of the main	types of institutional investors
---	----------------------------------

<sup>7</sup> Source: OECD (2022)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Source: Megginson et al. (2023)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Source: McKinsey (2023)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Source: BarclayHedge (n.d.)

The nature and extent of the financial sector's influence on the economy are determined by a set of 'rules of the game' embodied in a wide range of standards, conventions and regulations. These rules provide a common framework within which financial institutions operate. They fulfil a number of functions, including ensuring transparency, preventing abuse and fraud, and guaranteeing a certain level of standardization in order to reduce operational costs and increase the frequency of transactions. In some cases, these rules have been developed and adopted iteratively by industry players on a voluntary basis, before gradually establishing themselves as general standards, or even being made mandatory by public bodies. This is the case, for example, with the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) (Pope & McLeay, 2011). In other cases, such as prudential policies, the rules are imposed by a regulator and implemented by supervisory bodies as part of their mandate. These rules and standards evolve in response to changing economic conditions, technological advances and the lessons learned from past financial crises. They greatly contribute to shaping the relationship between the financial sector and the wider economy in at least two ways:

- First, the rules, norms and standards in force in the financial sector reflect and shape the preferences and practices of market players. For instance, reporting frameworks used by financial and non-financial companies, reveal broader worldviews and reflect what is valued in a society at a given time (Boissinot et al., 2022). They have thus constantly evolved, shaping and reflecting the wider socio-economic landscape (Colasse & Déjean, 2022). A branch of the literature has notably highlighted the way in which financial reporting standards can influence investor preferences and corporate activities. While the combined effect of corporate performance indicators, executive compensation schemes and the frequency of financial reporting can lead to perverse incentives and foster short-termism in corporate governance (Gigler et al., 2014; Jackson & Petraki, 2011), the integration of Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) criteria or environmental/social impact metrics can incorporate sustainability concerns into investor preferences or fill up data gap for the implementation of future policies.
- Secondly, rules, norms and regulations in the financial sector contributes to defining the role and duties of financial institutions, determining the issues for which they can or cannot be held accountable. For example, the proliferation of macroprudential policies and supervisory bodies in the wake of the 2008 financial crisis marks recognition of the responsibility of (large) private financial institutions for the stability of the global financial system. In the same vein, the question of whether financial players should be held (legally) responsible for the social and environmental impact of the activity they finance (or insure) is increasingly being raised. While regulations on money laundering and terrorist financing are currently in place in the EU (Table 2-2), the legal responsibility of financial institutions for the environmental impact of their customers is still under debate (see for e.g. Simon et al., 2023).

In the context of financial policies, Vitta (1992) proposes a typology of regulation based on their related objectives. This typology, as well as related example of regulations/directives in the context of EU financial regulatory framework are presented in Table 2-2 below.

Types of financial regulations	Description	Examples in EU context
Macroeconomic controls	To maintain overall control over the level of aggregate economic activity and contain major internal and external imbalances (reserve	<u>Regulation (EU) 1176/2011</u> on the prevention and correction of macroeconomic imbalances sets out the

Table 2-2: Types of financial regulations and related examples in the EU context.

	requirements, direct credit and deposit ceilings, interest rate controls, and restrictions on foreign investments)	MIP procedure and applies to all EU countries covered by the MIP <u>Regulation (EU) 1174/2011</u> on enforcement measures to correct excessive macroeconomic imbalances specifies a sanction mechanism to enforce MIP recommendations for euro area countries
Allocative	To control the structure of the	Directive 2015/849 - Prevention of the
controls	financial system (entry and merger controls, geographic restrictions, and limits on the range of activities of different types of financial institutions).	use of the financial system for the purposes of money laundering or terrorist financing.
Prudential	To preserve the safety and	Directive 2013/36 on access to the
controls	soundness of individual financial	activity of credit institutions and the
	institutions and sustain public	prudential supervision of credit
	confidence in the stability of the	institutions and investment firms
	financial system as a whole	Regulation(EU) 575/2013 on prudential
	(authorization criteria, minimum	requirements for credit institutions and
	capital requirements, limits on the	Investment firms <sup>10</sup>
	requirements)	
Organizational	To ensure the smooth functioning	Regulation (EC) 1606/2002 on
controls	and integrity of financial markets	international accounting standards.
	and information exchanges (rules of	5
	market-making and participation,	
	disclosure of market information,	
	and minimum technical standards);	
Protective	Provide adequate protection to	Regulation (EU) 596/2014 on market
controls	users of financial services,	abuse
	especially consumers and	Directive 2014/65 on markets in financial
	nonprotessional investors	Instruments
	(information disclosure to	
	and ombudsmen offices to	
	investigate and resolve disputes)	

Note: Typology of financial regulation and description (columns 1 and 2) are derived from (Vittas, 1992)

In conclusion, the financial sector plays a central role in the economy, not only as a channel for transmitting capital and risks between economic players, but also by structuring economic activity and market relations. As such, its role is not neutral and the way it is governed has a direct impact on the economy and society. In this respect, some of the (root) causes of major societal problems have been (arguably) attributed to elements of the financial sector. Examples include childhood obesity (Wiek & Weber, 2014), food insecurity (Clapp & Isakson, 2018; De Schutter, 2010) and, as we will see in the next section, environmental degradation and climate change.

## 2.3 The interactions between finance and nature

#### 2.3.1 The impact and dependence of the financial sector on nature

The financial sector acts as the capital and risk distribution belt of the economy. Its health and stability are therefore inextricably linked to macroeconomic conditions,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Capital Requirements Directive (CRD) and regulation (CRR) are the EU's regulatory responses to Basel III, aiming to harmonize banking regulations across EU member states with the international standards set by the Basel Committee.

which in turn are highly dependent on well-functioning natural ecosystems. The degradation of natural ecosystems disrupts the provision of essential ecosystem services, such as the freshwater cycle, pollination or soil fertility. Moreover, phenomena such as pollution, climate change and the spread of invasive species generate economic loss to businesses through capital destruction, supply chain disruption or commodity price volatility. Companies are also exposed to transition risk - i.e. when, in response to the threat of environmental degradation, changes occur in regulations, consumer preferences or technologies, generating compliance/adaptation costs or stranded assets for unprepared businesses. These physical and transition risks can affect the economy at the micro, regional/sectoral, and macro level. They translate into financial risk by restricting companies' (re)financing capacity (market and liquidity risks), or by limiting their ability to comply with their current financial obligations (credit risks). It should be noted that financial institutions are not only exposed to environmental risks through their customers. They are also, in the same way as other businesses, directly exposed to these risks, and in particular to the transition risk, which can translate into legal, liability or reputational risks (PBL, 2020). Figure 2-1 below illustrates the different channels through which nature degradation can translate into economic and financial risks.



Figure 2-1: Form biodiversity to financial risks. source: (PBL, 2020)

Although ecosystem services are necessary for the functioning of the entire economy, and therefore of the financial system, direct exposure to nature-related financial risks varies across regions and sectors. Cocoa cultivation, for instance, can be considered as highly dependent on ecosystem services has it relies at more than 90 percent on animal pollination (Klein et al., 2006). This has direct economic and social implications as cocoa is a strategic commodity for several countries, and in particular Cote d'Ivoire where cocoa accounts for up to 20 percent of the countries' GDP, more than 40 percent of its earning for exports, and generates more than 10 percent of its public revenue (UNSDG, 2022). Decrease in pollinator population – as it is already observed due to intensive use of pesticide and invasion of alien species (Claus et al., 2018) – may have dramatic impact of crop yields, and in turn worsen the already precarious livelihood of the significant share of the population that dependent on this resource.

Local exposure to nature-related risk can have repercussions at a systemic level. Interconnected ecosystems, globalized supply chains and contagion through financial systems exacerbate interdependence between distant economic agents (Liu et al., 2018) and increases the likelihood of system-wide risk propagation (Bolton et al., 2020; Kedward et al., 2022; Svartzman, Bolton, et al., 2021). While these risks remain challenging to assess quantitatively (see Subsection 2.2.3), their importance for global financial stability is a source of growing concern for market participants and observers (NGFS, 2022). A series of studies have recently highlighted the high extend to which financial sectors at national and regional levels are exposed to nature-related financial risks. The results suggest that between 40% and 70% of assets held by financial institutions in studied areas relate to sectors that are highly dependent on at least one ecosystem service (see Table 2-3). The systemic aspect of nature-related risks calls for an approach that goes beyond incentivizing economic players to deal with these risks "for their own good". It gives a mandate to financial regulators and supervisors to integrate nature-related financial risk considerations into their macroprudential policy framework (Chenet et al., 2021a; Cullen, 2018; Kedward et al., 2020).

Area	Results	References
Brazil	46% of Brazilian banks' non-financial corporate loan portfolio is concentrated in sectors highly or very highly dependent on one or more ecosystem services	(Calice et al., 2021)
France	42% of the value of securities held by French financial institutions are highly or very highly dependent on at least one ecosystem service.	(Svartzman, Espagne, et al., 2021)
The Netherlands	Around 36% of investment in Dutch financial sector are highly dependent on one or more ecosystem services.	(PBL, 2020)
Malaysia	54 % of loan portfolio is exposed to sectors that depend to a high extent on ecosystem services.	(World Bank & Bank Negara Malaysia, 2022)
Eurozone	75% of all bank loans in the euro area are to companies that are highly dependent on at least one ecosystem service.	(Elderson, 2023)

Table 2-3: National/regional estimation of financial dependency on nature<sup>11</sup>

**Financial entities are not only exposed to nature-related risks, but also impacts upon it, making nature-related risk endogenous to the financial sector.** As the main channel for capital allocation, the financial sector plays a crucial role in determining the projects and technologies that shape (and will shape) our economy. Yet, the vast majority of capital currently circulating on financial markets does so with too little or no regard for its potential impact on the environment (Urban & Wójcik, 2019). As a result, mainstream finance continues, to a large extent, to finance activities that harm the climate and nature. For instance, a recent study by (Global Canopy, 2022) showed the systematic lack of anti-deforestation policies from the financial actors most involved in the supply chain of commodities at high risk of deforestation. As mainstream finance continues to fuel nature-damaging business-as-usual (BAU) economic activities, it increases the risk of negative cascading effects and self-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The estimates presented in this table are likely to vary not only according to the areas studied, but also according to the methodology used in each study. The aim here, therefore, is not to compare figures and show inter-regional variations in exposure to nature-related risks, but rather to highlight the overall magnitude of exposure these figures depict.

reinforcing feedback loops between macroeconomic deterioration and financial risk (see figure 2-2 below). Hence, a double materiality perspective – that considers both financial institution vulnerability to nature-related risk ("financial materiality") and their contribution in increasing such risks ("environmental materiality") – is essential in assessing the interactions between financial actors and natural ecosystems (Boissinot et al., 2022).



Figure 2-2: Mainstream finance and business-as-usual (BAU) activities are driving nature degradation, jeopardizing the economy and the financial sector stability (source: own elaboration)

The negative impact of the financial sector on nature is not limited to the provision of capital to nature-damaging activities, but may also occur due to increasing financialization that reinforce unsustainable and/or inequitable practices. Some have argued that the growing role that financial actors, markets and motives have taken in economy and society in recent decades has created the structural conditions for the emergence and promotion of environmentally and socially unsustainable modes of production (Clark & Hermele, 2013). As Clapp and Isakson (2018) point out, this is particularly observable in food systems. Food system financialization has contributed in natural resources commodification by allowing speculative practices in the agricultural commodity markets (De Schutter, 2010) and by encouraging the acquisition of farmland as a new class of financial assets (Kedward & Ryan-Collins, Josh, 2022; Ouma, 2020). The growing attraction of large equity funds for agricultural firms promoted horizontal and vertical integration of the agri-food industry (Howard, 2016), contributing to market concentration and reinforcing the lock-in of investments in intensive, large-scale and input-intensive agricultural activities (Clapp & Isakson, 2018). Excessive financialization also contributed to conveying the shareholder value paradigm in corporate governance, which aims to maximize (short-term) financial return as the "raison d'être" of the companies. This has hampered the voice of other stakeholders, contributing to neglecting other non-financial motives (Lazonick & O'Sullivan, 2000), such as (long-term) social and environmental outcomes.

#### 2.3.2 The challenges posed by sustainability to the financial sector

Nature-related risks are technically hard to address because of three main reasons: (1) they are subject to complex risk transmission channels, (2) they are potentially systemic and (3) they are endogenous. The earth system is characterized by complex interactions, non-linear proprieties and tipping points (Lenton, 2013; Steffen et al., 2018). Environmental issues such as climate change, water pollution and biodiversity loss are not

independent phenomena, but interdependent processes that interact and amplify each other. As a result, far reaching and hard-to-untangle risk transmission channels occur, making risk hard (if not impossible) to quantify. Complexity is exacerbated in our globalized economy, characterized by global supply chain, telecoupling, and high financial interconnectivity. This increases interdependencies between distant economic agents (Liu et al., 2018) and increases likelihood of system-wide risk propagation (Bolton et al., 2020; Kedward et al., 2022; Svartzman, Bolton, et al., 2021). Moreover, as explained above, nature-related risks are endogenous to the financial sector, as financing activities are not only affected by these risks, but can also contributes to their aggravation by financing activities that are detrimental to the well-functioning of ecosystems. (NGFS, 2022). This further contributes to spiral and amplification effects (Crona et al., 2021; Galaz et al., 2018).

The traditional risk management approaches used by financial actors are ill-suited to these new types of risk, which are better incorporated through forward-looking approaches such as scenario analysis and stress testing. Traditional risk management tools are calibrated on historical data, making them blind to rapidly changing and unpredictable events (Chenet et al., 2021a; Svartzman, Bolton, et al., 2021). Moreover, because natural risks are endogenous, potentially systemic, and neglected by traditional risk measurement tools, they increase the level of correlation between the different financial assets' value. This undermines conventional risk hedging strategies based on investment diversification (Crona et al., 2021; Hawley & Lukomnik, 2018). Recently, new risk management tools have started to emerge and are increasingly used by financial institutions and supervisory bodies to address the complexity surrounding nature-related risks. Such tools essentially rely on forward looking approaches, using scenario analysis and stress testing. Although they can help the financial sector to better adapt to environmental risks, the potential of these tools remains limited in the presence of radical uncertainty (Chenet et al., 2021a). It has thus been argued that they should be complemented by a precautionary approach to (macroprudential) financial policy, departing from the objective of 'efficient' price discovery, and focusing instead on the avoidance of potentially catastrophic and irreversible nature-related risks (Chenet et al., 2021b; Kedward et al., 2022).



Figure 2-3: Technical barriers to nature-related risk management (source: own elaboration)

Aligning the financial sector with environmental objectives means not only integrating nature risk considerations into financial decisions, but also making the financial sector actively contribute to the transition by channelling capital towards nature-positive activities. In recent years, sustainability issues have gained ground in financial circles. They occupy an increasingly important place in the discourse of financial players, and a growing number of investors are including them in their investment. Studies have however shown that sustainability considerations have not fundamentally challenged investors' primary motivation: to maximize their risk-adjusted return (Nykvist & Maltais, 2022). Hence, strategies to harness mainstream private finance for nature-positive activities has essentially focused on 'building a business case for nature positive outcomes'. While important, this must be coupled to strategies that that mobilize public funds to assume (part of) the risks and the costs that cannot be borne by private investors.

In some cases, it is possible to combine or even create synergy between the objectives of generating competitive financial returns and to have positive environmental impact. For instance, low-carbon technologies in sectors such as transport and energy have benefited from competitive financial returns, particularly in a context where clear government decarbonization goals and public subsidies allowed to create favorable investment environment for low-carbon projects. On a different note, some nature-positive activities may raise interest from profit-driven investors as a way to generate long-term financial value by reducing exposure to transition and physical risk, and by increasing resilience to environmental shocks (Cooper & Trémolet, 2019). There is in fact abundant empirical evidence establishing a positive relationship between reported environmental performance and financial returns (Friede et al., 2015). This must however be nuanced in the light of two critics: (1) this positive relationship between reported environmental performance and financial returns is observed at the corporate level, but is not empirically established at portfolio level (Revelli and Viviani 2015); and (2) these studies often measure a company's environmental (and social) performance on the basis of its Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) rating, which has been repeatedly reported as a fuzzy - and even sometimes misleading metric for effective environmental performance (Levett, 2022).

In the current market context, investors' financial interests cannot always be (made) compatible with nature conservation/regeneration efforts as related investments often depict relatively low financial returns and high risks. Nature-positive activities are associated with a range of environmental and social benefits that are not easily monetized and/or do not necessarily translate into private gains for investors. In addition, these activities often require a context-specific approach and entail transaction and monitoring costs. This undermines their cost-competitiveness, limits the possibility of transforming the corresponding investments into liquid financial assets and reduces projects scalability (Kedward et al., 2023). Financial mechanisms, such as environmental markets and payment for ecosystem services (PES), aimed at generating revenue streams from environmentally positive activities have so far yielded limited results, at best channeling a negligible amount of capital to nature (Dempsey & Suarez, 2016), at worst creating perverse incentives and enhancing greenwashing risks (Guizar-Coutiño et al., 2022). This means that mechanisms such as PES or environmental markets, which aim to incentivise nature-positive activities will likely not suffice and need to be coupled with regulations that mitigate harmful practices.

#### 2.3.3 The way sustainability is currently addressed by the financial sector

Over the last few decades, the growing importance of sustainability in public debate has spread to all sectors of the economy, and the financial sector is no exception. The incorporation of sustainability issues in the financial sector has taken several forms and the extent to which it has transform traditional financial practices remains challenging to assess.

As (claimed) sustainability performance became a central element of corporate communications strategies, a range of financial products associated with sustainability

**claims has grown rapidly, taking up an ever larger share of the market.** For example, the share of green bonds in total EU bond issuance rose from 0.6% to almost 9% between 2014 and 2022 (European Environment Agency, n.d.). Similarly, BloombergNEF estimates that the global volume of "sustainable debt", which includes both green bonds/loans and sustainable bonds/loans, more than doubled between 2020 and 2021, reaching more than USD 1.6 trillion in 2021. General surveys indicates that global sustainable investment grew by 55% between 2016 and 2020, reaching about USD35.3 trillion and representing 35.9% of total assets under management in 2020 (GSIA, 2021). However, such an indicator is quite generic and does not allow for grasping the nuances between sustainable investments. In particular, in the absence of a universal methodology for estimating ESG risks (and impacts), certain financial assets may be considered sustainable by one rating agency but not by another, leading to general confusion and a lack of transparency (Berg et al., 2022).

Besides questioning the "greenness" of financial products, the concept of sustainable finance – which to date still a misses consensual definition – also raises the question of the motives and approaches that drives financial actors when it comes to define themselves as "sustainable". As Schoenmaker (2018) points out, sustainable finance has several dimensions and can be spread in three categories

- "Sustainable Finance 1.0" consist of profit-maximization finance focusing on avoiding unsustainable investment from a risk perspective.
- "Sustainable Finance 2.0" addresses sustainability by balancing financial, environmental and social goals and focuses thus in maximizing "integrated value", that is the addition of financial, environmental and social value
- "Sustainable Finance 3.0" focuses in maximizing social and environmental impact under the constraint of maintaining financial viability.

In an empirical analysis, Schoenmaker (2018) showed that as of the end of 2016, in both investment and banking sector, virtually all sustainable finance efforts (i.e. more than 99%) fell into the Sustainable Finance 1.0 category (62% for the investment sector and 70% for the banking sector) or into an intermediary category between Sustainable Finance 1.0 and Sustainable Finance 2.0 (38% for the investment sector and 30% for the banking sector).

Although to date, efforts to integrate sustainability issues remain dispersed and noninstitutionalized, the objective of developing a unified governance framework for sustainable finance is today at the center of the debates. Recent decades have seen the rise of voluntary initiatives led by a wide range of actors including private actors (coalitions), multi-stakeholder platforms and public institutions. These initiatives have formulated recommendations and developed standards with the aim of integrating and formalizing sustainability issues in the financial sector. Notable examples include the Taskforce on Climate-related Financial Disclosures (TFCD), which has developed far-reaching recommendations and guidelines on the disclosure of climate-related risks. Another example is the International Sustainability Standards Board (ISSB), a standard-setting body established in 2021-2022 as part of the IFRS Foundation with a mandate to create and develop sustainability-related financial reporting standards. These initiatives have played - and continue to play - an important role in shaping the field of sustainable finance and their work increasingly stands as a benchmark for public financial policy design. Some see the emergence of this (hybrid) governance framework as positive, bringing the concerns and expertise of private financial actors into the political decision-making process. Others, on the other hand, see them as a symptom of the growing influence of private financial actors in public spheres, and fear that this could undermine ambitious efforts to green the financial system. Table 2-4 below shows some of the main voluntary initiatives in the field of sustainable finance.

Voluntary	Descriptions
Initiatives	
Network of	The Network of Central Banks and Supervisors for Greening the Financial
Central Banks	System (NGFS), launched at the Paris One Planet Summit on 12 December
and Supervisors	2017, is a group of Central Banks and Supervisors willing, on a voluntary basis,
for Greening the	to share best practices and contribute to the development of environment and
Financial System	climate risk management in the financial sector and to mobilize mainstream
(NGFS)	finance to support the transition toward a sustainable economy.
International	The International Sustainability Standards Board (ISSB) is a standard-setting
Sustainability	body created in 2021-2022 as part of the IFRS Foundation, whose mandate is
Standards Board	to create and develop financial reporting standards relating to sustainable
(ISSB)	development in order to meet investors' needs for environmental information.
	The ISSB standards will form part of the broader body of International Financial
	Reporting Standards (IFRS) and will be known by the acronym IFRS-S ("S" for
	"sustainability") to distinguish them from the accounting standards published by
	the International Accounting Standards Board.
	In June 2023, ISSB has issued its first standards: IFRS S1 General
	Requirements for Disclosure of Sustainability-related Financial Information and
	IFRS S2 Climate-related Disclosures.
	As with other IFRS standards in financial accounting, ISSB's ambition that
	IFRS-S standards become the global benchmark for sustainability reporting.
	These standards are already on the way to adoptions in several countries
	including the UK, Australia, Canada, China, Japan, New Zealand and
	Singapore. Regarding the EU, discussion are held on potentially aligning ISSB
	standards and European Sustainability Reporting Standards (ESRS). However,
	there are still points of divergence, in particular regarding the adoption of a
	double materiality approach, which is supported by ESRS but not by ISSB.
Taskforce on	Taskforce on Nature-related Financial Disclosures (TFND) and the Taskforce
Nature-related	on Climate-related Financial Disclosures (TFCD) are private financial actor-led
Financial	initiatives respectively launched in June 2021 and December 2015.
Disclosures	They aimed a formulating recommendation and guidelines on for companies to
(TFND) and the	disclose information to support investors, lenders, and insurance underwriters
Taskforce on	in assessing and pricing financial risk associated with climate change and
Climate-related	nature degradation.
Financial	The TFCD had significant influence in the development of recent sustainable
Disclosures	finance policies and initiatives. It's recommendations have notably been used
(TFCD)	has reference by UNEP-FI in their Principles for Responsible Investment (PRI)
	and their Principles for Sustainable Insurance (PSI), as well as by the ISSB for
	the development the IFRS Sustainability Disclosure Standards.
Principles for	Principles for sustainable investment (PRI) is a network of financial institutions
Sustainable	created in 2005 with the support of the UN. The aim of this network is to promote
Investment (PRI)	the voluntary adoption by financial actors of a set of principles associated with
	the inclusion of ESG issues their investment decision-making and ownership
	practices

Table 2-4: Some of the main voluntary initiatives for sustainable finance

For its part, the EU established a high-level expert group on sustainable finance in 2016 and has since increasingly communicated and legislated on its goal of aligning financial flows with sustainability objectives. To date, legislative efforts have essentially focused on adapting reporting obligation and encourage voluntary action. The EU Commission presented two legislative packages on sustainable finance in May 2018 and July 2023, and a number of directives, regulations and delegated acts have been implemented. To a large extent, and in continuation of the voluntary initiatives presented above, the EU sustainable finance framework has essentially focused on increasing market transparency and promoting green financial products through the implementation of standards and the extension of corporate reporting obligations (see Table 2-5). On the other hand, legislations forcing financial actors to actively consider environmental issues in their investment decisions (e.g. by introducing due diligence requirements or setting binding investment criteria) or imposing additional costs for unsustainable portfolio compositions has not found their way into implementation. For example, despite being included in the original proposal, financial institutions have been excluded from the scope of the EU law banning deforestation for key commodity supply chains (Messad, 2022). Similarly, the EU Council has recently positioned itself to exclude the financial sector from the scope of the yet-to-be-implemented law on corporate sustainability due diligence obligations (Ellena, 2023). In a different vein, proposals to create preferential regimes in capital requirements for banks' exposure to climate change have been opposed by the European Banking Authority (Azizuddin, 2022).

Table 2-5: Some	e of the main EU	policies for sustair	hable finance

EU Policies	Descriptions
The EU Green	The European taxonomy for sustainable activities is a classification framework
Taxonomy	establishing a series of criteria for an activity to be considered sustainable.
	Sustainability is defined under six environmental objectives that are: (i) Climate
	change mitigation, (II) climate change adaptation (III) sustainable use and
	protection of water and marine resources, (iv) transition to a circular economy, (v)
	and ecosystems. To be qualified as 'sustainable' an activity must:
	• "Substantially contribute" (SC) to at least one of the six environmental
	objectives,
	<ul> <li>"Do no significant hard" to other environmental objectives</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Comply with minimum and explicitly listed social safeguards.</li> </ul>
	The taxonomy is expected to increase transparency for investors as it will serve as
	reference for a range of EU directives and regulations, notably those specifying
	sustainability information disclosure duties of both financial and non-financial
	entities.
	regulation has been complemented by a series of delegated acts further specifying
	reporting obligation and adoption criteria regarding the different environmental
	qoals.
The Corporate	The CSRD establishes sustainability reporting obligations of corporations within
Sustainability	the EU. It replaces the previous Non-Financial Reporting Directive (NFRD) form
Reporting	2014, and expands disclosure requirements to a larger array of ESG issues. A new
Directive	element from the CSRD is that, in addition to providing retrospective information,
(CSRD)	companies under the directive's scope will have to provide "forward-looking"
	obligations will follow European Sustainability Reporting Standards (ESRS) to be
	developed by European Einancial Reporting Advisory Group (EERAG) – a private-
	led association established with the support of the EU Commission – and adopted
	as Delegated Act by the Commission.=
	In August 2023, EFRAG published a first set of ESRS drafts. Notable elements
	include the requirement of reporting under the double materiality perspective. The
	first companies will have to apply the standards in financial year 2024, for reports
Sustainability	published in 2025. The SEPD establish disclosure requirements for financial institutions (both financial
related	market participants and advisors) regarding the way they integrate sustainability
disclosures in	issues at the entity and product level. In particular, the directive states that financial
the financial	institutions must disclose the way they integrate sustainability risk and impact (i.e.
services	double-materiality perspective) into their investment decisions, and how they
sector (SFRD)	account for sustainability while estimating return of financial products they advise
	for.
	2021
The EU Green	This regulation establish an EU voluntary quality standard for green bonds. To
bond	endorse the standard, public and private entity issuing a bond will have to meet
Regulation	sustainability requirements including ensuring that 85% of the funds raised by the

Amending Delegated Acts on	<ul> <li>bond are allocated to economic activities that align with the EU Taxonomy Regulation.</li> <li>Political agreement on the regulation was reached between the EU Commission, Council and Parliament in March 2023 and is expected to become effective in the second half 2024 or early 2025.</li> <li>In April 2021, the EU Commission adopted six amending delegated acts on sustainability preferences, fiduciary duties and product governance. These acts are supposed to ensure that financial firms, for instance asset managers or advisers,</li> </ul>
sustainability	take climate and environmental factors into account in their procedures and investment advice. They affect three elements in particular:
fiduciary	Investment advice. They are time elements in particular.
duties and	out a mandatory assessment of the sustainability preferences of their
product	clients or potential clients. They will have to take these sustainability
governance	<ul> <li>preferences into account when selecting the products to be recommended to those clients. Three categories of products should be integrated to sustainability preferences. First, those that pursue a minimum proportion of taxonomy-compliant activities. Second, those that pursue a minimum proportion of sustainable investments. The third category are those products that consider negative externalities on sustainability, such as reduction of CO2 emissions, protection of biodiversity, or equal treatment of men and women in investee companies All these considerations are to be determined by the client in his or her dialogue with the financial adviser.</li> <li>Fiduciary duties: Financial firms will take into account not only all relevant financial risks, but also all relevant sustainability risks. This might mean, for example, the impact of floods on the value of an investment, or the effect of the increase of temperature on investee companies active in the agro-alimentary sector.</li> <li>Product oversight and governance: Financial advisers and manufacturers designing financial products will now need to consider sustainability factors when designing their products.</li> </ul>

Sustainable finance initiatives and policies are different in nature in that they target several elements of the financial system, such as accounting standards, prudential rules, fiduciary obligations or financing mechanisms. More generally, although they are part of a similar recognition of the need to target the financial sector to address environmental challenges, they reflect different worldviews and opinions on the role that the financial sector (should) play in the environmental transition, leading to different – and arguably antagonistic – theories of change. Understanding the different 'narratives of change' at play in debates in sustainable finance is essential to exploring the (combined) transformative potential of these policies and initiatives, and to identifying the elements of synergy - or contradiction - between them. Section 2.4 below contributes to this end by introducing a related analytical framework.

## 2.4 A conceptual framework for transformative financial policies

In this section, we build the work of Meadows (1999) and Abson and colleagues (2017) to introduce a conceptual framework for sustainable finance policy interventions. The intended contribution of this framework is twofold:

- To provide insights to practitioners and policymakers for assessing the transformative potential of financial policy (packages).
- To help identify promising financial system elements to target in designing transformative financial policies

In this context, "transformative potential" refers to the potential of a given (set of) interventions to transform the financial sector from a driver/enabler of environmental degradation to an

agent of change, supporting the development of a positive economy for people and nature. It is a mechanism of transformation rather than any evaluation of the outcome.

#### 2.4.1 Building blocks

The framework draws on a system-thinking perspective and presents the financial sector as a *complex adaptive system* in which small shifts in critical system areas can lead to large changes and potentially system-wide transformations. From this perspective, a better understanding of the system elements and the way they interact can help to identify specific elements ("leverage points") that, if strategically targeted by policy interventions, can trigger systemic change and switch from one system outcome (e.g. the promotion of nature damaging activities) to another (e.g. the support of a nature-positive economy).

Typically, leverage points are located at a different level of "depth" in the system. Points at a shallow level are easier to target but have a limited impact on system operation and outcome, while deeper points are more difficult to target but are more likely to generate transformative change (Abson et al., 2017; Meadows, 1999). In a seminal paper, Meadows (1999) introduces 12 leverage points, which Abson and colleagues (2017) have summarized into four 'realms of leverages' (see table 2-6). Below, we present Abson and colleagues' four realms of leverage and related examples in the context of the financial sector.

- 1. System parameters are mechanistic elements, often relatively easy to target with policy interventions. In the context of finance these include interest rates, asset prices, but also stock-related factors such as banks capital reserve or capital stocks locked-in particular investments. These elements are at a shallow level of the system in the sense that they are linked to the direct and easily identifiable causes of the system's outcomes. They are therefore often targeted by policy-makers using typical policy 'tool box': taxes, subsidies, capital reserve requirements or changes in key interest rates. Policies that focus solely on parametric elements are capable of generating change at the margin, but have limited transformative potential, as they do not address the structural/underlying factors that shape the system's internal dynamic.
- 2. Feedback elements refer to the characteristics of the interactions between system components. They can be related to self-reinforcing or self-correcting feedback loops, as well as the delay in response between feedbacks. As in every system where market dynamics play an important role, feedback elements are central to the financial sector. Changes in asset prices information signals on the preferences and expectations of market players, and to the way in which they process new information and reflect it in their (investment) decisions. For instance, economic consequences of ecosystem collapse may trigger a reinforcing feedback loop between macroeconomic deterioration and financial instability (see figure 2-2 above). On the other hand, increased awareness regarding nature-related risk may feedback into investors' preferences/expectations and (financial) policy responses, participating in reorienting investment flows towards greener activities. Hence, the financial system is driven by a complex interweaving of a multitude of feedback loops, making the outcome of policy interventions particularly difficult to predict. The implications of feedback loops for financial policy are twofold. They imply:
  - recognizing complexity and avoiding policy interventions that are essentially based on overly simplistic assumptions describing purely linear relationships - typically, avoiding policies that focus on a single parametric element;
  - acknowledging uncertainty and fostering system's flexibility and reflectivity by allowing actors to experiment, learn from their mistakes and adapt, rather than focusing on achieving theoretically deemed optimal outcomes.

While interventions on feedbacks can drive significant changes, their remain conditioned by deeper system elements that have to do with the way the system is designed and its underlying values, believes and goals.

- 3. The design elements of the system refer to the social and institutional structures that governs the system and shape the interactions between the system elements and actors. Design elements may refer to: (1) the rules and norms that determine information flows and thus contribute to the way actors respond to them (e.g. the format of financial reporting obligation); (2) the regulatory frameworks that define the legal obligations of system actors (e.g. macroprudential or due diligence requirements); (3) the power structures that define which (groups) of actors have the most influence on the dynamic of the system (e.g. corporate governance rules or the institutional framework for financial policy-making). Design elements operate at a deeper level of the system than parameters or feedbacks as they provide the structure to govern them. They can therefore produce a higher level of transformative change.
- 4. Intent characteristics constitute the paradigmatic body of the system. They are rooted in the (conscient and inconscient) goals, beliefs and values of the actors who make up the system, and thus define the system's function and the direction. Interaction and confrontation of intent elements tend to define a dominant narrative that will serve has (normative) justification for system setting and changes, notably at the design level. Changes in intents can lead to profound transformations. The paradigm shift in economic theory in the 1980s, from Keynesianism to neo-liberalism, and the associated changes in political doctrine, market governance and, more generally, in the economy and society as a whole, is a clear example of the transformative power that changes of intent can have (Palley, 2004). However, changes in systems' intents are difficult to trigger, as they generally follow long-term trends. They are also more likely to occur following systemic shocks (e.g. financial crises or wars) that disrupt the status quo and challenge established norms, values and institutions, providing an opportunity to redefine society's priorities and aspirations.

Abson's realms of leverage (2017)	Meadows' 12 Leverage points (1999)	Examples of related financial sector elements
Parameters: Relatively mechanistic	Constants, parameters, numbers	Interest rates, asset prices, capital stocks.
characteristics typically targeted by policymakers	Size of buffer stocks, relative to flows	Capital reserves of financial institutions
	Structure of material stocks and flows	Financial structures of companies (i.e. debt equity ratios)
Feedbacks: Interactions between elements within a system of	Length of delays, relative to rate of system change	Frequency of financial reporting obligations, timeframe used in risk assessment methods.
dynamics	The strength of negative (self-correcting) feedback loops, relative to the impacts they are trying to correct against	The extent to which awareness of a particular type of financial risk feedback into asset prices and investors decisions, thereby correcting excessive risk taking.
	Gain around positive (self- reinforcing) feedback loops	The intensity of reinforcing feedback loops between investors loss in confidence and asset price depreciation leading to phenomenon such as fire sales or speculation bubble explosion.

Table 2-6: Different notion of leverage points and associated examples from the financial sector. (source: own construction based on Abson et al. (2017) and Meadows (1999))

Design: Social structures and	Structure of information flows	Auditing/reporting standards and related performance metrics
institutions that manage feedback and parameters	Rules of the system (incentives, constraints)	Legal obligations and rights of corporations and financial institutions
	Power to change system structure or self-organize	Distribution of power between stakeholders within micro (e.g. corporate) or macro (e.g. EU financial system) institutional structures
Intent: Underpinning values, goals, and worldviews of actors	Goals of the system	Economic growth, maximization shareholder value, 'optimization' of financial flows.
direction to which the system is oriented	Paradigm underpinning the system	Belief in the efficiency of financial markets, the paradigm of shareholder value primacy, the financial sector as an exogenous element of the socio-ecological systems.
	Power to transcend paradigms	Deliberate and conscious shift in perceiving the financial system role, purpose, and way of working.

#### 2.4.2 Relationship between leverage points

The framework doesn't aim to provide a static picture of the financial system, but rather tries to grasp the dynamic interactions between leverage points. As Abson et. al. (2017) put it: *"deeper system characteristics shape and constrain the types of interventions available at shallower leverage points"*. While system underpinning values, goals and worldviews (i.e. intent) build rational and legitimacy for regulations, norms and power structures (i.e. design); parameter and feedback elements are only targetable within the frame allowed by design elements. However, it is important to note that cross leverage influence is not limited to deep elements shaping shallow ones. Intervention at a shallow level may as well influence deeper elements either by:

- reinforcing them e.g. when the application of a rule contributes to conveying the dominant set of believes and values (from design to intent)
- destabilizing them e.g. when interventions at the parametric level contribute in empowering marginalized actors, thereby redefining power dynamics within the system (from parameter to design).

This underlines the importance of taking cross-leverage dynamics into account when assessing the transformative potential of a given (set of) intervention(s). Shallow interventions alone remain limited in terms of transformative potential and may even further entrench deeper elements, thereby reinforcing status quo and creating more resistance to deep transformation. On the other hand, interventions that focus exclusively on the deepest leverage points may be challenging to implement due to high exposure to system inertia. Rather, transformative policies must focus on identifying a 'chain of leverage' (Fischer & Riechers, 2019) and 'cross realm levers' (Abson et al., 2017). They must coherently and simultaneously intervene at multiple levels of the system and engage with multiple actors and coalitions to destabilize system rigidities, and progressively open the way for deeper interventions.



Figure 2-4: Different 'realms of leverage' in the financial sector and interactions between them. Inspired by Abson et. al. (2017)

# 2.5 Application of the framework: promising avenues for transforming the financial sector

Building on the insights of the framework presented above, we argue that transformative change in the financial system will require paradigmatic shifts that redefine the underlying purposes, beliefs and values of the system. The growing awareness of the sustainability and associated role of finance, coupled with the increasingly widespread critique of free market ideology, are both helping to create, we believe, the momentum for such fundamental changes to emerge. We further argue that a combination of policy interventions at different levels of system depth is needed to reinforce this momentum and influence the new system's trajectory.

In this section, we propose a set of three "paradigmatic shifts" that we believe hold promise for putting the financial system on the right track to achieving nature positive outcomes. Presented paradigmatic shifts are fluid and interactive. They constitute targeted changes at the intent level of the system, and are presented with a set of related policy interventions at the design, feedback and parameter levels, that, taken together may constitute a chain of leverage for transformative change in the financial sector.

The paradigmatic shifts and related interventions presented below should not be interpreted as a comprehensive policy package. Rather, they can be interpreted as (deemed) promising avenues to be explored, as their identification process is based on an innovative attempt to address sustainability issues in finance from a systemic perspective. In addition, we consider the following list to be interesting in that it is based on a relatively in-depth analysis of current political exchanges related to sustainable finance in the EU, and thus takes stock of the current state of the debate in relation to transformative changes that are needed in the financial sector. A graphic representation of these three paradigmatic shifts and related shallower interventions are presented in figure 2-5 at the end of this section.

#### 2.5.1 Paradigmatic shift 1: From external to embedded financial systems

Since ecosystem services have always been provided 'free of charge' to economic agents, conventional economic models have long neglected our economy's dependence and impact on nature. They therefore failed to incorporate them in economic and financial decisions. As environmental degradation has worsened and the rhetoric of sustainability has gained currency, the benefits - and the costs associated with the loss - of ecosystem services have become more visible to economic agents, and the need to assess exposure to physical and transition environmental risks has become more salient for financial actors. However, incumbent efforts to green the financial sector have so far essentially focused on an "outside-in" perspective: dealing with potential impact of nature degradation on the financial sector; and not the other way around (i.e. the impact of the financial sector decisions on nature). Such perspective fails to capture the fact that our economy – and thus our financial system – is embedded in nature (Dasgupta, 2021). A paradigm shift must then take place, where the financial sector is fully integrated into the socio-ecological systems, and where concerns about the stability of the financial sector and the viability of the planet are addressed at unison.

#### Related policy interventions:

At the design level, an important step in building an embedded financial system is to adapt the structures of the information flows that shape the interactions between its players. The accounting data generated as part of the reporting obligations of companies and financial institutions constitute the raw material for any financial analysis. Therefore, reporting standards need to reflect the new reality of the financial system. Going beyond just reporting on financial institution and companies' exposure to nature-related risks, they must reflect the extent to which they contribute to the aggravation of these risks at the systemic level. On this point, the EU have been paving the way, adopting a double materiality perspective in corporate and financial institution reporting framework. In practice, a double materiality approach in reporting raises a range of administrative and technical challenges. This will require and encourage set of intervention at the feedback and parameter level including the development of metrics and indicators to identify and assess relevant environmental/social factors, methods to convert them into risk terms, and channels for feeding this information back to the various players in the value chain including financial institutions.

Another design intervention to build an integrated financial system could be to **develop a "green mandate"** for financial supervisors and central banks. Recognizing the systemic characteristics of nature-related risk, some have argued that such a mandate would not necessarily contradict, but rather complement, the original mandate of these institutions, which is to ensure the stability of the financial system (Schoenmaker & Van Tilburg, 2016). Such a mandate could pave the way for interventions at shallower levels of the system, for example by adjusting banks' capital reserve requirements according to the "green" nature of their portfolios (Cullen, 2018; Van Lerven & Ryan-Collins, 2018), or by incorporating green criteria for asset purchases or the collateral framework into central banks' monetary policies (Schoenmaker & Stegeman, 2022). Such policies are currently being debated in EU policy circles, but to date the main financial supervisors, notably the European Banking Authority (EBA) has been reluctant to adopt such an approach (Azizuddin, 2022).

#### 2.5.2 Paradigmatic shift 2: From market fixing to market shaping

The approach to financial sector governance since the 1980s has been based to a large extent on the assumed informational efficiency of financial markets (Fama, 1970), and their ability under perfect competition to deliver an optimizing capital allocation for welfare and economic growth (Hayek, 1945). In this context, public and regulatory interventions have been essentially limited to ensuring enabling conditions for optimal market outcome, notably by promoting (fair) competition, enforcing property rights, increase transparency and internalizing externalities. Sustainable finance initiatives and regulatory efforts have largely followed this approach. They have avoided imposing binding criteria on investment decisions and focused on improving information flows through green accounting standards, taxonomies or standards for green financial assets (see Subsection 2.3.3). The underlying assumption in this approach is that, if provided with the right information, companies and financial players will address social and environmental issues "for their own good". In light of the new challenges posed by sustainability (see Subsection 2.3.2) and the growing criticism of the supposed allocative and informational efficiency of financial markets, we argue that such a "market-fixing" approach will not suffice to meeting contemporary environmental and social challenges. Instead, we need to move towards a "market shaping" approach (Mazzucato & Ryan-Collins, 2022; Ryan-Collins, 2019), directing the market towards solving key societal challenges, developing a governance structure that focuses on striking the right balance between (1) adopting a precautionary approach that recognizes radical uncertainty and focuses on reducing the probability of catastrophic events (Chenet et al., 2021a), and (2) promoting innovation by allowing (financial) players to experiment, learn from their mistakes and adapt in order to navigate uncertainty (Mazzucato, 2016).

#### Related policy interventions:

Shaping financial market towards the realization of great societal challenges will require **developing a strong regulatory framework to effectively address negative social and environmental impact of financial institutions** through their financing/ensuring activities. Strong regulations are currently in force at the EU level regarding money laundering and financing of terrorism (see Table 2-2 above), but recent efforts to extend such obligations to the environmental ground have encountered resistance from both business and government actors. <sup>12</sup> The implementation of robust regulatory framework would have at least two interesting repercussions at the shallower levels of the system. First, proposal and implementation of ambitious regulation would send strong transition risk signals to financial actors, incentivizing them to adopt pro-active behaviors to avoid future compliance costs. Second, imposing due diligence requirements would force (financial) actors to develop capacity to identify and address social/environmental impacts along their value chain.

To steer the financial sector towards meeting societal challenges, we need to go beyond the application of the "do no harm" principle and require financial players to **develop transition plans with long and medium term strategies for social and environmental sustainability**. In this respect, several European laws require companies to publish transition plans setting out their strategy for aligning their (financing) activities with the "net zero" objective of the Paris Agreement. Transition planning requirements stand as promising mechanisms but lack clarity as they are mentioned in the context of several European regulations without the relationships

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Most telling examples are the omission of financial activities from the scope of the EUDR, and the pressure exerted by the EU Council to leave it to the discretion of Member States to decide whether to include financial players in the scope of the CSDDD. See <u>https://www.uu.nl/en/utrecht-centre-for-water-oceans-and-sustainability-law/student-work/the-eu-deforestation-regulation-turning-a-blind-eye</u>

between them being clearly established. Hence, it is crucial that EU works on harmonizing these requirement in order to reduce legal uncertainty (Fox et al., 2023). Moreover, current transition planning requirements are essentially focused on climate-related issues. Integrating broader nature-related issues into the transition planning requirements of financial institutions could take us a step further in aligning financial and economic activities with nature positive goals (WWF, 2023). This requires engaging with experts in protecting, managing and restoring nature.

Finally, it should be recognized that even within a sound regulatory framework, nature conservation needs cannot be met by private investment alone (Kedward et al., 2023). In this respect, public banks and public investment funds will have an important role to play, assuming part of the risk involved in developing and implementing innovative and investina in activities that are necessarv solutions. for nature conservation/regeneration, but whose characteristics do not provide financial viability to attract private investors. This will require clearly articulating and making explicit the diversity of social and environmental values beyond financial returns alone, with a much bigger emphasis on the wellbeing of nature and people .

#### 2.5.3 Paradigmatic shift 3: From shareholder primacy to stakeholder value

Modern corporate governance is largely based on the principle of shareholder primacy. This approach places the shareholder's financial interests at the forefront, and thus posits the maximization of (short-term) financial returns as the company's "raison d'être". The principle of shareholder primacy is largely inspired by the work of Milton Friedman, whose doctrine is succinctly summarized in the title of his 1970 essay: "The Social Responsibility of Business Is to Increase Its Profits" (Friedman, 1970). It is embodied in the application of the fiduciary duties of corporate and asset managers, which, in its dominant/current interpretation, refers to the interests of investors from an essentially financial perspective. Some argue that shareholder primacy has encouraged bad management, short-termism, and led to the detriment of longterm environmental and social considerations (Denning, 2017; Stout, 2012). In addition to accusations of poor performance, shareholder primacy has been criticized on normative grounds, notably because it limits the ability of non-financial stakeholders (e.g. employees, costumers) to assert their legitimate interests in the company's activities (Donaldson & Preston, 1995). A change of values and meaning must take place within corporate and market governance, in which the notion of "value" goes beyond its purely financial aspect. This broadening of values would integrate broader social and ecological considerations that not only reflect the (financial) interests of investors but also those of other stakeholders and society in general (Schoenmaker & Schramade, 2023).

#### Related policy interventions:

Several levers have been identified to challenge the primacy of shareholders within financial markets and corporate governance structures. Some of these levers involve targeting power dynamics by **empowering non-financial stakeholders to participate in the corporate decision-making process**. A frequently cited example is the German "co-determination" system, in which employee representatives hold half of board seats in companies with over 2,000 employees<sup>13</sup>. The extension of this system to other stakeholders (more closely linked to the environment) could be an interesting avenue to explore<sup>14</sup>. On a different note, several EU member states, including Italy, Spain and France, **establish a legal status for "mission-driven" companies**. These companies formally include environmental and social objectives in their corporate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See DGB (n.d.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> See Gelter (2016) for further discussion.

charters. Such legal status is generally accompanied by institutional provisions such as the presence of an internal "mission committee" capable of influencing, or at least issuing recommendations and opinions, on the company's strategic decisions. It should be noted, however, that the adoption of the status of mission-driven companies in countries that recognize them remains voluntary, and has been criticized by some for the lack of constraining mechanism it induces (Moutenet, 2021).

Finally, defining a company's objectives means defining the responsibilities of its managers. In practice, the fiduciary duty of corporate directors is often interpreted as their duty to act in the best (financial) interests of the shareholders. However, Flannigan (2023) points out that the legal basis for such an interpretation is questionable as: "The principled default position is that a corporation is a legal person in its own right [...]. On that understanding, managers are fiduciaries to the corporation itself. They are not status fiduciaries to shareholders or to any other stakeholder class". Moreover, the United Nations Environment Program's (UNEP) report 'Fiduciary Duty in the 21st Century' further states that financial players need to take a broader view of fiduciary responsibility by integrating long-term social and environmental considerations into their investment choices (UNEP, 2019). Hence, in theory, there is a strong case for a fiduciary duty for managers extended to all stakeholders and nonfinancial value creation. In practice, however, the incentive framework within which directors operate generally lends itself to a narrower interpretation, since managers are generally appointed and removed by shareholders, and their remuneration is often aligned with the company's financial performance. In this respect, the original text of the EU Due Diligence Directive (CSDDD) included promising provisions aimed at aligning managers' variable remuneration with the company's environmental performance (art. 15) and formalizing directors' "duty of care" with regard to the sustainability due diligence process (art. 25), but both were rejected by the EU Council.<sup>15</sup>



Figure 2-5: Overview of identified leverage points and related policy interventions (source: own elaboration inspired by figure 5 in Pascual et al. (2023))

<sup>15</sup> See PwC (2023) for more details.

# Conclusion

In this report, we identified policy leverage points to trigger transformative change in the context of international trade and the financial sector.

In the comprehensive exploration of trade and sustainability of chapter 1, we examined the intricate world of international trade policies and their profound implications for the environment and broader sustainability goals. Several key findings on Trade emerged:

First, trade openness can have significant ramifications for climate change and biodiversity. The effects of trade on biodiversity are through the spread of pollutants, invasive species, and resource depletion. Second, deforestation law and carbon border adjustments are identified as promising trade regulations, but both are struggling with implementation backlash in the receiving implementation environment. This highlights the need to match top-down regulations with better attention to deliberating and negotiating their implications (risks and uncertainties) in the receiving implementation environment and designing incentives to de-risk the transition and ensure equitable outcomes in the receiving environment. Third, traditional trade regulations have evolved into complex structures within the World Trade Organization (WTO), encompassing agreements on sanitary and phytosanitary measures (SPS) and technical barriers to trade (TBT). These non-tariff measures (NTMs) such as SPS and TBT are more promising mechanisms in EU trade regulation than tariff mechanisms. Fourth, we translate the findings of promising trade mechanisms to the four categories of leverage points defined by Abson (2017), based on Meadows (1999) literature.

EU trade regulations on the environment, require regional entities to navigate the delicate balance between trade liberalization and environmental protection. Two trade regulations that hold promise emerged: Deforestation and forest law; and carbon border adjustments. The deforestation and forest law emphasizes ambitious trade policies that combat illegal timber trade and deforestation. The intent is to halt global deforestation and thus biodiversity and is gaining support through consumer preferences that are driving increasing corporate sustainability in businesses and supply chains. Both the deforestation law and carbon border adjustments have potential to level the playing field (allow those companies that would like to move forward with sustainability to do so without being outcompeted by companies who gain profit through environmental harming practices) and incentivize carbon-efficient production. Nevertheless, they come with their own set of associated risks, including trade disputes and challenges in implementation. These implementation risks can be reduced by ensuring regulations are designed, deliberated, and negotiated in collaboration with the countries and stakeholders that are required to implement them (i.e., those in the receiving environment).

Within the European Union (EU), tariff cuts to encourage sustainability regulations seem to hold less promise than Sanitary and Phytosanitary (SPS) and Technical Barriers to Trade (TBT). These regulations, have a longstanding history in the design of the trade system and hold the potential to reshape international trade towards more environmentally conscious practices.

Drawing on the Meadows (1999) leverage points, and the subsequent four categories defined by Abson et al (2017), we identified shallow to deeper leverage points. **Market power leverage** mechanisms, including instruments like the Carbon Border Adjustment Mechanism (CBAM) and zero deforestation commitments, allow for precise adjustments of trade **parameters**, such as taxes, incentives, and standards. At the level of system **feedback**, **traceability** provides an essential aspect of understanding and managing the feedback loops within the system, shedding light on potential issues in the supply chain and paving the way for improvements that can benefit biodiversity conservation. At system **design** level, **certification** processes shape the rules, standards, and information flows governing product production and trade. Their modification holds the promise of encouraging more sustainable practices and aligning the trade system with broader sustainability goals. **Production**  **techniques**, intimately tied to the **intent** of the system, reflect the values and goals embedded within. Shifting towards sustainable and environmentally friendly production methods is the means to realign the system's intent with the grand vision of sustainability. By combining these types of instruments, we will be exploring how to shift trade policies to more sustainable production and consumption practices. Ambitious regulations are a key lever for transformative change in trade, but they cannot be done without deep engagement and deliberation with the receiving implementation environment, where the necessary incentives to de-risk the transition are co-developed. And this is fundamentally where trade and finance intersect for transformative change.

In chapter 2, we examined the financial sector and the potential leverage points for transforming it into a support structure for a nature-positive economy. We first show that the financial sector is not a neutral player in the economy, but operates within a defined ideological, political and institutional framework that has a considerable impact on the socioeconomic landscape. We also show that environmental and social issues related to ecosystem degradation and climate stability pose new challenges, firstly in terms of quantifying and managing (systemic) risks, but also in terms of aligning private financial incentives with broader societal goals.

Current efforts - both private and public - linked to sustainable finance testify to a greater resonance of environmental and social issues in the financial sphere. However, our analysis reveals that the various efforts to "green" finance reflect different - and often contradictory - interests and visions of the role finance (should) play in the transition to a nature-friendly economy. As a result, the question of what (transformative) change is needed to align the current financial system with the social and environmental challenges of the 21st century, and what political leverage is required to achieve it, remains largely unanswered.

To contribute to this debate, we draw on the work of Meadows and Abson to identify leverage points for transformative policy interventions within the financial system. We emphasize that a transformative policy approach must intervene coherently and simultaneously at multiple levels of system depth, strategically destabilizing system rigidities and progressively paving the way for deeper interventions. We present three "paradigmatic shifts" that correspond to desirable profound changes in the values, beliefs and objectives that condition the function and trajectory of the financial sector:

- A shift from a financial sector perceived as exogenous to nature, to a financial system that is seen as interacting with, and integrated within, wider socio-ecological systems.
- A shift from a "market fixing" approach that emphasis on self-regulation and limited public intervention, to a "market shaping approach" that actively orients the market towards the realization of major societal challenges.
- The shift from the shareholder primacy paradigm, which formulates the maximization of (short-term) financial returns as listed companies primary objective, to the stakeholder value paradigm, which integrates non-financial stakeholders (e.g., employees, customers, concerned communities) into governance structures, and adopts a broader notion of value that goes beyond purely monetary or financial considerations, but also includes environmental and social outcomes.

For each of these paradigmatic shifts, we present a series of policy interventions that contributes in reinforcing/triggering momentum for such shifts to happen.

Building upon the political priorities set forth by the European Green Deal and the European Commission's unwavering commitment to eradicating child labor, a significant milestone was reached in 2020 when the European Union initiated the EU Sustainable Cocoa Initiative. This groundbreaking endeavor, termed a 'multi-stakeholder dialogue for sustainable cocoa,' is

designed to address the vital issues of cocoa producers' minimum living income and the sustainable production of cocoa. Within this initiative, the European Union aims to assume a pivotal coordinating role, collaborating closely with a diverse array of stakeholders. The overarching goal is to establish a comprehensive framework for sustainable cocoa production, one that meticulously addresses the economic, social, and environmental aspects of sustainability. This encompasses the eradication of child labor, the enhancement of farmers' income, combating deforestation, promoting fair trade, solving the mining problem, and facilitating exports and better market access in the cocoa sector. We have accordingly chosen the cocoa sector as our area of case study. Cote d'Ivoire being the largest and Ghana being the second largest exporter of cocoa, our focus on the Ghana cocoa production sector is meaningful. The EU, unable to touch the tariff situation has to regulate and standardize based on the SPS regulations only. CABM and Deforestation and forest law enforcement regulations are already in place. Our inference from this investigation is to target Traceability in the context of the cocoa sector- for a much higher order transformative change. Indeed, it holds true that trade systems wield significant structure and power in the global landscape. The implementation of Sanitary and Phytosanitary (SPS) measures has demonstrated its capacity to bring about transformative change, particularly in the realm of agricultural produce within both exporting and importing nations.

As we have seen, there are also levers at the level of financial policy. European financial institutions are involved at several levels of the cocoa value chain, including providing insurance, debt and equity financing to major cocoa traders and processors (IMVO, 2018), or taking up future cocoa contracts as collateral through syndicated loans (van Huellen & Abubakar, 2021). The responsibility of EU financial actors for the ecological and social damage that occurs in the cocoa supply chain is therefore increasingly highlighted (Vandermeulen, 2021). Policies requiring these financial actors to directly identify, communicate, and address the environmental and social risks associated with their activities could frequently help scale up sustainability efforts in cocoa supply chains.

It is essential to recognize that transformative change is an ongoing process, rather than a final destination, and it is precisely this process that we aspire to catalyze through this project. We conclude by drawing attention to the specific context of cocoa, where the convergence of international trade, sustainability, and social responsibility assumes paramount importance. This sector encapsulates the multifaceted nature of our endeavor, and it is here that we intend to channel our efforts to foster positive and enduring change. This initiative presents a promising avenue for future empirical research. It summons researchers to translate the identified leverage points into research questions, particularly within the cocoa sector, where the potential for transformative change is both substantial and urgent.

## References

#### **References chapter 1:**

- Abson, D. J., Fischer, J., Leventon, J., Newig, J., Schomerus, T., Vilsmaier, U., von Wehrden, H., Abernethy, P., Ives, C. D., Jager, N. W., & Lang, D. J. (2017). Leverage points for sustainability transformation. *Ambio*, *46*, 30-39.
- Brusselaers, J., & Buysse, J. (2021). Legality requirements for wood import in the EU: Who wins, who loses? *Forest Policy and Economics, 123*(C).
- Carmenta, R., Barlow, J., Lima, M. G. B., Berenguer, E., Choiruzzad, S., Estrada-Carmona, N., França, F., Kallis, G., Killick, E., Lees, A., Martin, A., Pascual, U., Pettorelli, N., Reed, J., Rodriguez, I., Steward, A. M., Sunderland, T., Vira, B., Zaehringer, J. G., & Hicks, C. (2023). Connected Conservation: Rethinking conservation for a telecoupled world. *Biological Conservation, Volume*(282), 110047.
- Chaudhary, A., & Kastner, T. (2016). Land use biodiversity impacts embodied in international food trade. *Global Environmental Change*, *37*, 1–12.
- Copeland, B. R. (2010). How Does Trade Affect the Environment? In G. Heal (Ed.), *Is Economic Growth Sustainable*? (International Economic Association Series, Volume). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Donal, P. F., Gree, R. E., & Heath, M. F. (2001). Agricultural intensification and the collapse of Europe's farmland bird populations. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 268(1462), 25–29.
- Escobar, A. (2015). Degrowth, postdevelopment, and transitions: a preliminary conversation. *Sustainability Science, 10*, 451–462.
- Fazey, I., Schäpke, N., Caniglia, G., Duckett, D., & 178 others. (2020). Transforming knowledge systems for life on Earth: Visions of future systems and how to get there. *Energy Research & Social Science, 70*(6).
- Fishman, A., & Obidzinski, K. (2014). European Union Timber Regulation: Is It Legal? *Review* of European, Comparative & International Environmental Law.
- Frankel, J. A., & Rose, A. K. (2003, September). Is Trade Good or Bad for the Environment? Sorting Out the Causality (No. w9201). National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Gladwell, M. (2000). *The tipping point: How little things can make a big difference*. New York: Little, Brown and Company.
- Hickel, J., Dorninger, C., Wieland, H., & Suwandi, I. (2022). Imperialist appropriation in the world economy: Drain from the global South through unequal exchange, 1990–2015. *Global Environmental Change*, 73, 102467.
- Hughes, T. P., Kerry, J. T., Álvarez-Noriega, M., Álvarez-Romero, J. G., Anderson, K. D., Baird, A. H., ... Wilson, S. K. (2017). Global warming and recurrent mass bleaching of corals. *Nature*, *543*, 373–377.
- Jaffe, A. B., Peterson, S. R., Portney, P. R., & Stavins, R. N. (1995). Environmental Regulation and the Competitiveness of U.S. Manufacturing: What Does the Evidence Tell Us? *Journal of Economic Literature*, 33(1), 132-163.
- Kim, H., Peterson, G. D., Cheung, W. W. L., Ferrier, S., Alkemade, R., Arneth, A., Kuiper, J. J., Okayasu, S., Pereira, L., Acosta, L. A., Chaplin-Kramer, R., den Belder, E., Eddy, T. D., Johnson, J. A., Karlsson-Vinkhuyzen, S., Kok, M. T. J., Leadley, P., Leclère, D., Lundquist, C. J., Rondinini, C., Pereira, H. M. (2023). Towards a better future for biodiversity and people: Modelling Nature Futures. *Global Environmental Change*.
- Kyriakopoulou, K., Keppler, J. K., & van der Goot, A. J. (2021). Functionality of Ingredients and Additives in Plant-Based Meat Analogues. *Foods, 10*(3), 600.
- Lenton, T. M. (2020). Tipping positive change. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B*, 375, 20190123.
- Lenton, T. M., Benson, S., Smith, T., Ewer, T., Lanel, V., Petykowski, E., Powell, T. W. R., Abrams, J. F., Blomsma, F., & Sharpe, S. (2022). Operationalising positive tipping points towards global sustainability. *Transformations*.

- Lenton, T. M., Held, H., Kriegler, E., Schellnhuber, H. J., & Clark, W. C. (2008). Tipping elements in the Earth's climate system. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105(6), 1786-1793.
- Lenzen, M., Moran, D., Kanemoto, K., Foran, B., Lobefaro, L., & Geschke, A. (2012). International trade drives biodiversity threats in developing nations. *Nature, 486*(7401), 109–112.
- Low, S. M., & Altman, I. (1992). Place Attachment. In I. Altman & S. M. Low (Eds.), *Place Attachment* (Human Behavior and Environment, Vol. 12). Springer.
- Mani, M., & Wheeler, D. (1998). In Search of Pollution Havens? Dirty Industry in the World Economy, 1960 to 1995. *The Journal of Environment & Development*, 7(3), 215-247.
- Margolis, M., Shogren, J. F., & Fischer, C. (2005). How trade politics affect invasive species control. *Ecological Economics*, *52*(3), 305-313.
- Martin, L., White, M. P., Hunt, A., Richardson, M., Pahl, S., & Burt, J. (2020). Nature contact, nature connectedness and associations with health, wellbeing and pro-environmental behaviours. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*.
- McGovern, S. T., Evans, C. D., Dennis, P., Walmsley, C. A., Turner, A., & McDonald, M. A. (2014). Increased inorganic nitrogen leaching from a mountain grassland ecosystem following grazing removal: A hangover of past intensive land-use? *Biogeochemistry*, *119*(1-3), 125–138.
- Meadows, D. (1999). Leverage Points: Places to Intervene in a System. Hartland: The Sustainability Institute.
- Olsen, P., & Borit, M. (2013). How to define traceability. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 29(2), 142-150.
- Ortiz, A. M. D., Outhwaite, C. L., Dalin, C., & Newbold, T. (2021). A review of the interactions between biodiversity, agriculture, climate change, and international trade: Research and policy priorities. *One Earth*. Advance online publication.
- Parker, D. P., & Vadheim, B. (2017). Resource Cursed or Policy Cursed? US Regulation of Conflict Minerals and Violence in the Congo. *Journal of the Association of Environmental and Resource Economists*, 4(1), 1-49.
- Perez, M., Lopez-Yerena, A., & Vallverdú-Queralt, A. (2020). Traceability, authenticity, and sustainability of cocoa and chocolate products: a challenge for the chocolate industry. *Food Reviews International, Pages 475-489.*
- Porter, M. E. (1999). Michael Porter on Competition. *The Antitrust Bulletin*, 44(4), 841-880.
- Raworth, K. (2017). A Doughnut for the Anthropocene: Humanity's Compass in the 21st Century. *The Lancet*, DOI: 10.1016/S2542-5196(17)30028-1.
- Raymond, C. M., Singh, G. G., Benessaiah, K., Bernhardt, J. R., Levine, J., Nelson, H., Turner, N. J., Norton, B., Tam, J., & Chan, K. M. A. (2013). Ecosystem Services and Beyond: Using Multiple Metaphors to Understand Human–Environment Relationships. *BioScience*, *63*(7), 536–546.
- Rockström, J., Steffen, W., Noone, K., Persson, A., Chapin, F. S. 3rd, Lambin, E. F., Lenton, T. M., Scheffer, M., Folke, C., Schellnhuber, H. J., Nykvist, B., de Wit, C. A., Hughes, T., van der Leeuw, S., Rodhe, H., Sörlin, S., Snyder, P. K., Costanza, R., Svedin, U., Falkenmark, M., Karlberg, L., Corell, R. W., Fabry, V. J., Hansen, J., Walker, B., Liverman, D., Richardson, K., Crutzen, P., & Foley, J. A. (2009). A safe operating space for humanity. *Nature*, *461*(7263), 472-475.
- Rottiers, H., D. Amelia, T. Sosa, L. Van De Vyver, M. Hinneh, H. Everaert, J. De Wever, K. Messens, and K. Dewettinck. 2019. Discrimination of cocoa liquors based on their odor fingerprint: A fast GC electronic nose suitability study. *Food Analytical Methods* <u>12</u> (<u>2</u>):475–88.
- Saltini, R., Akkerman, R. and Frosch, S. (2013) Optimizing Chocolate Production through Traceability: A Review of the Influence of Farming Practices on Cocoa Bean Quality. *Food Control*, 29, 167-187.
- Schmitz, O. J., Wilmers, C. C., Leroux, S. J., Doughty, C. E., Atwood, T. B., Galetti, M., Davies, A. B., & Goetz, S. J. (2018). Animals and the zoogeochemistry of the carbon cycle. *Science*, 362(6419).

- Seebens, H., Essl, F., Dawson, W., Fuentes, N., Moser, D., Pergl, J., Pyšek, P., van Kleunen, M., Weber, E., Winter, M., & Blasius, B. (2015). Global trade will accelerate plant invasions in emerging economies under climate change. *Global Change Biology, 21*, 4128-4140
- Surkov, I. V., Oude Lansink, A., van Kooten, O., & Van der Werf, W. (May 2008). A model of optimal import phytosanitary inspection under capacity constraint. *Agricultural Economics*, *38*(3), 363-373.
- Taheripour, F., Hertel, T. W., & Ramankutty, N. (2019). Market-mediated responses confound policies to limit deforestation from oil palm expansion in Malaysia and Indonesia. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 116(38), 19193-19199.
- Tanaka, S., Teshima, K., & Verhoogen, E. (2022). North-South Displacement Effects of Environmental Regulation: The Case of Battery Recycling. *American Economic Review: Insights*, 4(3), 271-288.
- Vogel, M. A., Mason, O. U., & Miller, T. E. (2020). Host and environmental determinants of microbial community structure in the marine phyllosphere. *PLOS ONE*, 15(7), e0235441.
- Wessel, M., & Quist-Wessel, P. M. F. (2022). Cocoa production in West Africa, a review and analysis of recent developments. *NJAS Wageningen Journal of Life Sciences, 100*, 1-7.
- Zhang, A., Mankad, A., & Ariyawardana, A. (April 2020). Establishing confidence in food safety: Is traceability a solution in consumers' eyes? *Journal für Verbraucherschutz und Lebensmittelsicherheit, 15*(2).

https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2019/03/hidden-water-in-your-cup-of-coffee/

https://www.worldwildlife.org/magazine/issues/spring-2017/articles/bittersweet-chocolate-simpact-on-the-environment

https://www.wur.nl/en/news-wur/show-home/unequal-trade-perpetuates-malnutrition-butthere-is-another-way.htm

https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/ending-child-labour-2025 und en

https://businessdiplomacy.net/compliance-of-carbon-border-adjustment-of-european-greendeal-with-the-wto-law/

https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip 23 4685

https://www.bafu.admin.ch/dam/bafu/en/dokumente/klima/rechtsgutachten/rechtsgutachtenzur-einfuehrung-eines-co2-grenzausgleichsmechanismus-in-der-schweiz-annexi.pdf.download.pdf/CBAM Gutachten Annex I 30.11.22.pdf

## **References chapter 2:**

- Abson, D. J., Fischer, J., Leventon, J., Newig, J., Schomerus, T., Vilsmaier, U., von Wehrden, H., Abernethy, P., Ives, C. D., Jager, N. W., & Lang, D. J. (2017). Leverage points for sustainability transformation. *Ambio*, 46(1), 30–39. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-016-0800-y
- Azizuddin, K. (2022, May 3). EBA backs away from supporting, penalising factors in preliminary analysis [Content]. *Responsible Investor*. https://www.responsible-investor.com/eba-backs-away-from-supporting-penalising-factors-in-preliminary-analysis/
- BarclayHedge. (n.d.). *Hedge Fund Industry—BarclayHedge*. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://www.barclayhedge.com/solutions/assets-under-management/hedgefund-assets-under-management/hedge-fund-industry
- Berg, F., Kölbel, J. F., & Rigobon, R. (2022). Aggregate Confusion: The Divergence of ESG Ratings\*. *Review of Finance*, *26*(6), 1315–1344. https://doi.org/10.1093/rof/rfac033
- Boissinot, J., Goulard, S., Salin, M., Svartzman, R., & Weber, P.-F. (2022, June 9). Aligning financial and monetary policies with the concept of double materiality: Rationales,

*proposals and challenges* (Monograph 5). Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, London School of Economics and Political Science. https://www.inspiregreenfinance.org/publications/

- Bolton, P., Després, M., Silva, L. A. P. da, Samama, F., & Svartzman, R. (2020). The green swan. *BIS Books*. https://ideas.repec.org//b/bis/bisbks/31.html
- Calice, P., Diaz Kalan, F., & Miguel, F. (2021). *Nature-Related Financial Risks in Brazil*. The World Bank. https://doi.org/10.1596/1813-9450-9759
- Chan, K. M. A., Boyd, D. R., Gould, R. K., Jetzkowitz, J., Liu, J., Muraca, B., Naidoo, R., Olmsted, P., Satterfield, T., Selomane, O., Singh, G. G., Sumaila, R., Ngo, H. T., Boedhihartono, A. K., Agard, J., de Aguiar, A. P. D., Armenteras, D., Balint, L., Barrington-Leigh, C., ... Brondízio, E. S. (2020). Levers and leverage points for pathways to sustainability. *People and Nature*, 2(3), 693–717. https://doi.org/10.1002/pan3.10124
- Chenet, H., Ryan-Collins, J., & van Lerven, F. (2021a). Finance, climate-change and radical uncertainty: Towards a precautionary approach to financial policy. *Ecological Economics*, *183*, 106957. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2021.106957
- Chenet, H., Ryan-Collins, J., & van Lerven, F. (2021b). Finance, climate-change and radical uncertainty: Towards a precautionary approach to financial policy. *Ecological Economics*, *183*, 106957. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2021.106957
- Clapp, J., & Isakson, S. R. (2018). Risky Returns: The Implications of Financialization in the Food System. *Development and Change*, *49*(2), 437–460. https://doi.org/10.1111/dech.12376
- Clark, E., & Hermele, K. (2013). *Financialisation of the environment: A literature review* (Vol. 17). FESSUD.
- Claus, G., Vanhove, W., Damme, P. V., Smagghe, G., Claus, G., Vanhove, W., Damme, P. V., & Smagghe, G. (2018). Challenges in Cocoa Pollination: The Case of Côte d'Ivoire. In *Pollination in Plants*. IntechOpen. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.75361
- Colasse, B., & Déjean, F. (2022). Représentation comptable de l'entreprise et développement durable. *L'Économie politique*, *93*(1), 20–33.
- Cooper, G., & Trémolet, S. (2019). *Investing in Nature: Private Finance for Nature-based Resilience.* The Nature Conservancy and Environmental Finance. London, United Kingdom. https://www.nature.org/content/dam/tnc/nature/en/documents/TNC-INVESTING-IN-NATURE\_Report\_01.pdf
- Crockett, A. (2011). What financial system for the 21st century?
- Crona, B., Folke, C., & Galaz, V. (2021). The Anthropocene reality of financial risk. *One Earth*, *4*(5), 618–628. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oneear.2021.04.016
- Cullen, J. (2018). After 'HLEG': EU Banks, Climate Change Abatement and the Precautionary Principle. *Cambridge Yearbook of European Legal Studies*, 20, 61–87. https://doi.org/10.1017/cel.2018.7
- Dasgupta, P. (2021). *The economics of biodiversity: The Dasgupta review: full report* (Updated: 18 February 2021). HM Treasury.
- De Schutter. (2010). Food Commodities Speculation and Food Price Crises.
- Dempsey, J., & Suarez, D. C. (2016). Arrested Development? The Promises and Paradoxes of "Selling Nature to Save It." *Annals of the American Association of Geographers*, *106*(3), 653–671. https://doi.org/10.1080/24694452.2016.1140018
- Denning, S. (2017). Making Sense Of Shareholder Value: "The World's Dumbest Idea." *Forbes.* https://www.forbes.com/sites/stevedenning/2017/07/17/making-sense-of-shareholder-value-the-worlds-dumbest-idea/

- DGB. (n.d.). *German Codetermination*. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://en.dgb.de/fields-of-work/german-codetermination
- Donaldson, T., & Preston, L. E. (1995). The Stakeholder Theory of the Corporation: Concepts, Evidence, and Implications. *Academy of Management Review*, *20*(1), 65–91. https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.1995.9503271992
- Elderson, F. (2023). The economy and banks need nature to survive. https://www.ecb.europa.eu/press/blog/date/2023/html/ecb.blog230608~5cffb7c349.e n.html
- Ellena, S. (2023, July 12). *Negotiations on EU due diligence rules expected to pick up speed in September*. Www.Euractiv.Com. https://www.euractiv.com/section/economyjobs/news/negotiations-on-eu-due-diligence-rules-expected-to-pick-up-speed-inseptember/
- Fama, E. F. (1970). Efficient Capital Markets: A Review of Theory and Empirical Work. *The Journal of Finance*, *25*(2), 383–417. https://doi.org/10.2307/2325486
- Fischer, J., & Riechers, M. (2019). A leverage points perspective on sustainability. *People and Nature*, *1*(1), 115–120. https://doi.org/10.1002/pan3.13
- Flannigan, R. (2023, March 29). *The Stakeholder Debate and Fiduciary Accountability*. https://blogs.law.ox.ac.uk/oblb/blog-post/2023/03/stakeholder-debate-and-fiduciaryaccountability
- Fox, P., Grandjean, P., & Geirnaert, N. (2023, April 3). *Europe must harmonise its patchwork* of transition plan requirements | Finance Watch. https://www.financewatch.org/europe-must-harmonise-its-patchwork-of-transition-plan-requirements/
- Friede, G., Busch, T., & Bassen, A. (2015). ESG and financial performance: Aggregated evidence from more than 2000 empirical studies. *Journal of Sustainable Finance & Investment*, 5(4), 210–233. https://doi.org/10.1080/20430795.2015.1118917
- Friedman, M. (1970). The Social Responsibility of Business Is to Increase Its Profits. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-70818-6\_14
- Galaz, V., Crona, B., Dauriach, A., Scholtens, B., & Steffen, W. (2018). Finance and the Earth system – Exploring the links between financial actors and non-linear changes in the climate system. *Global Environmental Change*, 53, 296–302. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.09.008
- Geels, F. W. (2002). Technological transitions as evolutionary reconfiguration processes: A multi-level perspective and a case-study. *Research Policy*, *31*(8), 1257–1274. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0048-7333(02)00062-8
- Gelter, M. (2016). Employee Participation in Corporate Governance and Corporate Social<br/>Responsibility(SSRNScholarlyPaper2798717).https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2798717
- Gigler, F., Kanodia, C., Sapra, H., & Venugopalan, R. (2014). How Frequent Financial Reporting Can Cause Managerial Short-Termism: An Analysis of the Costs and Benefits of Increasing Reporting Frequency. *Journal of Accounting Research*, 52(2), 357–387. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-679X.12043
- Global Canopy. (2022). Financial institutions. *Forest* 500. https://forest500.globalcanopy.org/financial-institutions/
- GSIA. (2021). *Global Sustainaible invesmtent review 2020*. https://particuliers.banque-france.fr/sites/default/files/medias/documents/wp826\_0.pdf
- Guizar-Coutiño, A., Jones, J. P. G., Balmford, A., Carmenta, R., & Coomes, D. A. (2022). A global evaluation of the effectiveness of voluntary REDD+ projects at reducing

deforestation and degradation in the moist tropics. *Conservation Biology*, *36*(6), e13970. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.13970

- Hawley, J. P., & Lukomnik, J. (2018). The Third, System Stage of Corporate Governance: Why Institutional Investors Need to Move Beyond Modern Portfolio Theory (SSRN Scholarly Paper 3127767). https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3127767
- Hayek, F. A. (1945). The Use of Knowledge in Society.
- Howard, P. H. (2016). *Concentration and Power in the Food System: Who Controls What We Eat?* https://www.bloomsbury.com/us/concentration-and-power-in-the-food-system-9781472581143/
- IMVO. (2018). Value chain working group: Cocoa value chain analysis. Sociaal-Economische Raad. https://www.imvoconvenanten.nl/-/media/imvo/files/banking/news/IMVO-Cocoa-value-chain-analysis-EN.pdf
- IPBES. (2022). Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services. Zenodo. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.3553579
- Jackson, G., & Petraki, A. (2011). Understanding Short-termism: The Role of Corporate Governance. https://refubium.fuberlin.de/bitstream/handle/fub188/16188/GF\_jackson-petraki\_shorttermism.pdf?sequence=1
- Kedward, K., Ryan-Collins, J., & Chenet, H. (2020). Managing Nature-Related Financial Risks: A Precautionary Policy Approach for Central Banks and Financial Supervisors. SSRN Electronic Journal. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3726637
- Kedward, K., Ryan-Collins, J., & Chenet, H. (2022). Biodiversity loss and climate change interactions: Financial stability implications for central banks and financial supervisors. *Climate Policy*, 0(0), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2022.2107475
- Kedward, K., & Ryan-Collins, Josh. (2022). *From financial risk to financial harm: Exploring the agri-finance nexus and drivers of biodiversity loss.* https://www.ucl.ac.uk/bartlett/public-

purpose/sites/bartlett\_public\_purpose/files/kedward\_ryan-

collins\_from\_financial\_risks\_to\_impacts\_exploring\_the\_relations\_between\_the\_finan cial\_system\_and\_drivers\_of\_biodiversity\_loss.pdf

- Kedward, K., zu Ermgassen, S., Ryan-Collins, J., & Wunder, S. (2023). Heavy reliance on private finance alone will not deliver conservation goals. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-023-02098-6
- Kim, H., Peterson, G. D., Cheung, W. W. L., Ferrier, S., Alkemade, R., Arneth, A., Kuiper, J. J., Okayasu, S., Pereira, L., Acosta, L. A., Chaplin-Kramer, R., den Belder, E., Eddy, T. D., Johnson, J. A., Karlsson-Vinkhuyzen, S., Kok, M. T. J., Leadley, P., Leclère, D., Lundquist, C. J., ... Pereira, H. M. (2023). Towards a better future for biodiversity and people: Modelling Nature Futures. *Global Environmental Change*, *82*, 102681. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2023.102681
- Klein, A.-M., Vaissière, B. E., Cane, J. H., Steffan-Dewenter, I., Cunningham, S. A., Kremen, C., & Tscharntke, T. (2006). Importance of pollinators in changing landscapes for world crops. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 274(1608), 303–313. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2006.3721
- Lazonick, W., & O'Sullivan, M. (2000). Maximizing shareholder value: A new ideology for corporate governance. *Economy and Society*, 29(1), 13–35. https://doi.org/10.1080/030851400360541
- Levett, B. (2022, July 17). How forest-friendly are ESG funds? *Trase Insights*. https://insights.trase.earth/insights/how-forest-friendly-are-esg-funds/

- Liu, J., Dou, Y., Batistella, M., Challies, E., Connor, T., Friis, C., Millington, J. D., Parish, E., Romulo, C. L., Silva, R. F. B., Triezenberg, H., Yang, H., Zhao, Z., Zimmerer, K. S., Huettmann, F., Treglia, M. L., Basher, Z., Chung, M. G., Herzberger, A., ... Sun, J. (2018). Spillover systems in a telecoupled Anthropocene: Typology, methods, and governance for global sustainability. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, 33, 58–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cosust.2018.04.009
- Loorbach, D., Schoenmaker, D., & Schramade, W. (2020). *Principles for a Positive Finance Future*.
- Mazzucato, M. (2016). From market fixing to market-creating: A new framework for innovation policy. *Industry and Innovation*, 23(2), 140–156. https://doi.org/10.1080/13662716.2016.1146124
- Mazzucato, M. (2018). *The Value of Everything: Making and Taking in the Global Economy*. Hachette UK.
- Mazzucato, M., & Ryan-Collins, J. (2022). Putting value creation back into "public value": From market-fixing to market-shaping. *Journal of Economic Policy Reform*, *25*(4), 345–360. https://doi.org/10.1080/17487870.2022.2053537
- McKinsey. (2023). *Global Private Markets Review 2023*| *McKinsey*. https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/private-equity-and-principal-investors/ourinsights/mckinseys-private-markets-annual-review
- Meadows, D. (1999). Leverage Points: Places to intervene in a System. https://1a0c26.p3cdn2.secureserver.net/wp-content/userfiles/Leverage\_Points.pdf
- Megginson, W. L., Malik, A. I., & Zhou, X. Y. (2023). Sovereign wealth funds in the postpandemic era. *Journal of International Business Policy*, 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1057/s42214-023-00155-2
- Messad, P. (2022, December 13). *Banks escape EU due diligence obligation on deforestation, again.* Www.Euractiv.Com. https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy-environment/news/banks-escape-eu-due-diligence-obligation-on-deforestation-again/
- Moutenet, P. (2021, June 7). La gouvernance des entreprises: Changer de paradigme. *Institut Rousseau.* https://institut-rousseau.fr/la-gouvernance-des-entreprises-changer-deparadigme/
- NGFS. (2022). Central banking and supervision in the biosphere: An agenda for action on biodiversity loss, financial risk and system stability. https://www.ngfs.net/sites/default/files/medias/documents/central\_banking\_and\_supe rvision\_in\_the\_biosphere.pdf
- Nykvist, B., & Maltais, A. (2022). Too risky The role of finance as a driver of sustainability transitions. *Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions*, *42*, 219–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eist.2022.01.001
- OECD. (2022). Pension-Markets-in-Focus-2022.
- Ouma, S. (2020). Farming as Financial Asset: Global Finance and the Making of Institutional<br/>Landscapes.AgendaPublishingLimited.https://library.oapen.org/handle/20.500.12657/61351

Palley, T. I. (2004). *Keynsianism to Neoliberalism: Shifting Paradigms in Economics*. https://d1wqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/33835734/keynsianism\_to\_neoliberalismlibre.pdf?1401513995=&response-contentdisposition=inline%3B+filename%3DFrom\_Keynesianism\_to\_Neoliberalism\_Shift.pdf &Expires=1696539731&Signature=gn2KBtjd0gI7UDwPWAQFWDiNk2wAThz2FmdM NQVSTAyfGtMoW82J09e76DzLJ1CtV1RmaJ7vycq5lzhKhzyaNSI7I~t5IGRILfLh6gM e5Im~nOwe7a9UBJeaswI8ZGxZVX5Q41U8gCs~Xwp14G2GHpLj4p1gHTUYUBrOEz8CBAxFainEqb5zkr8yYRpkX0hkviOEBRZQdDJfBGX tDB~p1kkyNkKDDsKtzAu~qzZipY~fhIEYfYuCbYbPBLsL0VXPwIOOplGfFIIFpELhdvJ ld25RKJu4ORh7G8tte2KyE3O3KsGKH0gxOIBXT5sEz0y7ljqK3s5nK4W4R4v5y6NA A &Key-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA

- Pascual, U., Balvanera, P., Anderson, C. B., Chaplin-Kramer, R., Christie, M., González-Jiménez, D., Martin, A., Raymond, C. M., Termansen, M., Vatn, A., Athayde, S., Baptiste, B., Barton, D. N., Jacobs, S., Kelemen, E., Kumar, R., Lazos, E., Mwampamba, T. H., Nakangu, B., ... Zent, E. (2023). Diverse values of nature for sustainability. *Nature*, 620(7975), Article 7975. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-023-06406-9
- PBL. (2020, June 19). *Indebted to nature. Exploring biodiversity risks for the Dutch financial sector* [Text]. PBL Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency. https://www.pbl.nl/en/publications/indebted-to-nature
- Piketty, T. (2014). *Capital in the Twenty-First Century*. Harvard University Press. https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt6wpqbc
- Pope, P. F., & McLeay, S. J. (2011). The European IFRS experiment: Objectives, research challenges and some early evidence. *Accounting and Business Research*, 41(3), 233– 266. https://doi.org/10.1080/00014788.2011.575002
- PwC. (2023). No link variable remuneration and sustainability target. *PwC*. https://www.pwc.nl/en/insights-and-publications/themes/sustainability/No-link-variable-remuneration-and-sustainability-target.html
- RA Network. (2023). *Banking on Climate Chaos 2023*. Banking on Climate Chaos. https://www.bankingonclimatechaos.org/
- Revelli, C., & Viviani, J.-L. (2015). Financial performance of socially responsible investing (SRI): What have we learned? A meta-analysis. *Business Ethics: A European Review*, 24(2), 158–185. https://doi.org/10.1111/beer.12076
- Richardson, K., Steffen, W., Lucht, W., Bendtsen, J., Cornell, S. E., Donges, J. F., Drüke, M., Fetzer, I., Bala, G., von Bloh, W., Feulner, G., Fiedler, S., Gerten, D., Gleeson, T., Hofmann, M., Huiskamp, W., Kummu, M., Mohan, C., Nogués-Bravo, D., ... Rockström, J. (2023). Earth beyond six of nine planetary boundaries. *Science Advances*, 9(37), eadh2458. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.adh2458
- Rockström, J., Steffen, W., Noone, K., Persson, Å., Chapin, F. S. I., Lambin, E., Lenton, T., Scheffer, M., Folke, C., Schellnhuber, H. J., Nykvist, B., de Wit, C., Hughes, T., van der Leeuw, S., Rodhe, H., Sörlin, S., Snyder, P., Costanza, R., Svedin, U., ... Foley, J. (2009). Planetary Boundaries: Exploring the Safe Operating Space for Humanity. *Ecology and Society*, *14*(2). https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-03180-140232
- Ryan-Collins, J. (2019). Beyond voluntary disclosure: Why a 'market-shaping' approach to financial regulation is needed to meet the challenge of climate change. 61.
- Schoenmaker, D. (2018). A Framework for Sustainable Finance. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3125351
- Schoenmaker, D., & Schramade, W. (2023). *Corporate Finance for Long-Term Value*. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-35009-2
- Schoenmaker, D., & Stegeman, H. (2022). *From Market to Green Economics: Impact on Monetary and Financial Policies* (SSRN Scholarly Paper 4155893). https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=4155893
- Schoenmaker, D., & Van Tilburg, R. (2016). What Role for Financial Supervisors in Addressing Environmental Risks? *Comparative Economic Studies*, *58*(3), 317–334. https://doi.org/10.1057/ces.2016.11

- Simon, L., Franke, J., Juergens, I., & Brandt, K. (2023). Sustainability due diligence obligations for financial institutions.
- Stout, L. (2012). The Shareholder Value Myth: How Putting Shareholders First Harms Investors, Corporations, and the Public. Berrett-Koehler Publishers.
- Svartzman, R., Bolton, P., Despres, M., Pereira Da Silva, L. A., & Samama, F. (2021). Central banks, financial stability and policy coordination in the age of climate uncertainty: A three-layered analytical and operational framework. *Climate Policy*, *21*(4), 563–580. https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2020.1862743
- Svartzman, R., Espagne, E., Julien, G., Paul, H.-L., Mathilde, S., Allen, T., Berger, J., Calas, J., Godin, A., & Vallier, A. (2021). A "Silent Spring" for the Financial System? Exploring Biodiversity-Related Financial Risks in France (SSRN Scholarly Paper 4028442). https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4028442
- UNEP. (2019). *Fiduciary Duty in the 21st Century*. https://www.unepfi.org/investment/history/fiduciary-duty/
- Unruh, G. C. (2000). Understanding carbon lock-in. *Energy Policy*, *28*(12), 817–830. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-4215(00)00070-7
- UNSDG. (2022). GNUDD | Production durable de cacao en Côte d'Ivoire: La Vice-Secrétaire générale de l'ONU constate des avancées significatives et appelle à un soutien international accru. https://unsdg.un.org/fr/latest/stories/production-durable-de-cacao-en-cote-divoire-la-vice-secretaire-generale-de-lonu, https://unsdg.un.org/fr/latest/stories/production-durable-de-cacao-en-cote-divoire-la-vice-secretaire-generale-de-lonu
- Urban, M. A., & Wójcik, D. (2019). Dirty Banking: Probing the Gap in Sustainable Finance. *Sustainability*, *11*(6), Article 6. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11061745
- van Huellen, S., & Abubakar, F. M. (2021). Potential for Upgrading in Financialised Agri-food Chains: The Case of Ghanaian Cocoa. *The European Journal of Development Research*, *33*(2), 227–252. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41287-020-00351-3
- Van Lerven, F., & Ryan-Collins, J. (2018). Adjusting banks' capital requirements in line with sustainable finance objectives. https://www.ucl.ac.uk/bartlett/publicpurpose/sites/public-purpose/files/briefing-note-capital-requirements-for-sustainablefinance-objectives.pdf
- Vandermeulen, J. (2021). Are banks partly responsible for child labour and deforestation in chocolate production? Banktrack. https://www.banktrack.org/news/are\_banks\_partly\_responsible\_for\_child\_labour\_and deforestation\_in\_chocolate\_production
- Vittas, D. (Ed.). (1992). Financial regulation: Changing the rules of the game. World Bank.
- Vries, B. J. M. de. (2019). Inequality, SDG10 and the financial system. *Global Sustainability*, 2, e9. https://doi.org/10.1017/sus.2019.6
- Wiedmann, T., Lenzen, M., Keyßer, L. T., & Steinberger, J. K. (2020). Scientists' warning on affluence. *Nature Communications*, *11*(1), 3107. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-16941-y
- Wiek, A., & Weber, O. (2014). Sustainability challenges and the ambivalent role of the financial sector. *Journal of Sustainable Finance & Investment*, 4(1), 9–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/20430795.2014.887349
- World Bank & Bank Negara Malaysia. (2022). *An Exploration of Nature-Related Financial Risks in Malaysia*. World Bank. https://doi.org/10.1596/37314
- WWF. (2023). Nature in Transition Plans: Why and How? How companies can consider climate and nature together in current transition planning